

Diversity, equity and inclusion in the design of digital public services

Case: Digitalist Group

Michelle Sahal Estimé

2021 Laurea

Laurea University of Applied Sciences

Diversity, equity and inclusion in the design of digital public services

Case: Digitalist Group

Michelle Sahal Estimé Innovative Digital Services of the Future Thesis 11, 2021

Laurea Unive	rsity of Applied Sciences	Abstract				
Innovative Dig	nnovative Digital Services of the Future					
Master of Business Administration						
Michelle Saha	l Estimé					
Diversity, Eq	uity and Inclusion in the Des	ign of Digital Public Service	s - A Digitalist Group			
Case Study						
Year	2021	Number of pages	85			

Digitalization challenges the public sector to pay increasing attention to designing digital public services inclusively, so they serve even the most vulnerable in society. As a consulting firm serving the public sector in designing and developing digital public services, Digitalist Group has recognized the need for tools and guidelines to support the systematic inclusion of diversity, equity and inclusion (DEI) in the design process.

The purpose of this thesis was to understand what diversity, equity and inclusion mean in relation to the design process of digital public services. The research sought to identify current challenges faced by designers and development professionals in including DEI in the design process. The objectives of the thesis were to identify how DEI could be systematically incorporated in the design process of digital public services in the future and to develop a concrete set of guidelines and tools that designers can utilize as support when designing digital services for the public sector.

The theoretical framework introduces the society-wide realities that lie in the background of designing inclusive digital public services. The way people interact with authorities is changing as public service provision is transforming from analog government to eGovernment and digital public services. Moreover, in Finland everyone has the right to access public services, also the digital kind. The theoretical framework also discusses the principles through which inclusive digital public services should be designed. A truly inclusive digital public service framework design, accessibility and human centered design.

The thesis was conducted as a case study process utilizing service design methods and approaches. The research process included a literature review, a survey, interviews, workshops and a design probe. Through an iterative process, the research produced the Diversity, equity and inclusion design process, which acts as a checklist on how to systematically include DEI in the design process and three tools that designers can use as support in designing inclusively.

The recommendations and outcomes of this thesis are valid for both the private sector and the public sector. Moreover, the outcomes provide value both on the level of the individual designer who wants to be more inclusive in their design work and at the company level for Digitalist Group in designing digital public services more inclusively.

Keywords: Digital public services, diversity equity and inclusion, inclusive design, design for all

Laurea-amma	ttikorkeakoulu	Tiivistelmä		
Tulevaisuuden innovatiiviset digitaaliset palvelut				
Tradenomi (YAMK)				
Michelle Sahal Estimé				
Moninaisuus, yhdenvertaisuus ja inklusiivisuus julkisten digitaalisten palveluiden				
muotoilussa - Digitalist Group tapaustutkimus				
Year	2021	Number of pages	85	

Digitalisaatio haastaa julkisen sektorin kiinnittämään enenevästi huomiota julkisten digitaalisten palveluiden muotoiluun inklusiivisesti, jotta ne palvelisivat myös yhteiskunnan heikoimmassa asemassa olevia. Digitaalisia palveluita julkiselle sektorille tuottava konsulttiyritys Digitalist Group on havainnut tarpeen työkaluille ja ohjeistuksille, jotka tukevat moninaisuuden, yhdenvertaisuuden ja inklusiivisuuden sisällyttämistä muotoiluprosessiin.

Tämän opinnäytetyön tarkoituksena oli ymmärtää mitä moninaisuus, yhdenvertaisuus ja inklusiivisuus tarkoittavat julkisten digitaalisten palveluiden muotoiluprosessissa. Opinnäytetyössä pyrittiin kartoittamaan muotoilijoiden ja kehittämistyön ammattilaisten nykyisiä haasteita näiden periaatteiden sisällyttämisessä muotoiluprosessiin. Tavoitteena oli selvittää kuinka moninaisuus, yhdenvertaisuus ja inklusiivisuus voidaan tulevaisuudessa systemaattisesti sisällyttää julkisten digitaalisten palveluiden muotoiluprosessiin. Lisäksi tavoitteena oli kehittää konkreettisia ohjeita ja työkaluja, joita muotoilijat voivat hyödyntää suunnitellessaan digitaalisia palveluja julkiselle sektorille.

Teoreettisessa viitekehyksessä esitellään ne yhteiskunnalliset tekijät, jotka vaikuttavat inklusiivisten julkisten digitaalisten palveluiden muotoiluun. Julkisen hallinnon digitalisoitumisen myötä ja digitaalisten julkisten palveluiden yleistyessä tapa, jolla olemme vuorovaikutuksessa viranomaisten kanssa, on muuttumassa. Lisäksi Suomessa jokaisella on oikeus julkisiin palveluihin, myös digitaalisiin sellaisiin. Teoreettisessa viitekehyksessä käsitellään myös periaatteita, joiden avulla inklusiivisia julkisia digitaalisia palveluja tulisi muotoilla. Inklusiivisen digitaalisen palvelun muotoilu perustuu design for all sekä ihmiskeskeisen muotoilun periaatteille ja täyttää saavutettavuusdirektiivin kriteeristön.

Opinnäytetyö toteutettiin tapaustutkimuksena, jossa hyödynnettiin palvelumuotoilun menetelmiä ja lähestymistapoja. Tutkimusprosessi koostui kirjallisuuskatsauksesta, kyselystä, haastatteluista, työpajoista ja muotoiluluotaimesta. Iteratiivisen prosessin avulla tutkimus tuotti muotoiluprosessin, joka keskittyy moninaisuuden, yhdenvertaisuuden ja inklusiivisuuden sisällyttämiseen muotoiluun. Prosessimalli toimii tarkistuslistana sille, kuinka nämä periaatteet voidaan systemaattisesti sisällyttää muotoiluprosessiin. Lisäksi tutkimus tuotti kolme työkalua, joita muotoilijat voivat käyttää tukenaan inklusiivisessa muotoilussa.

Tämän opinnäytetyön suositukset ja tuotokset pätevät sekä yksityiselle että julkiselle sektorille. Lisäksi tulokset tuottavat arvoa niin yksittäiselle muotoilijalle, joka haluaa olla inklusiivisempi työssään, kuin Digitalist Groupille kokonaisuutena inklusiivisten digitaalisten palveluiden muotoilussa.

Keywords: Julkiset digitaaliset palvelut, moninaisuus, yhdenvertaisuus, inklusiivisuus, inklusiivinen muotoilu, design for all

Contents

1	Intr	oduction1
1	.1	Background1
1	.2	Goals and research questions
1	.3	Key concepts
1	.4	Client: Digitalist Group
1	.5	Structure of the thesis9
2	Digi	talization challenges the public sector to pay increasing attention to designing
inc	lusive	e digital services
2	.1	Human centered design in public services
2	.2	Digitalization of public services 12
2	.3	In Finland public services are for everyone
2	.4	Design for all, universal design and inclusive design
2	.5	Accessibility of digital services 21
2	6	The business case for diversity, equity and inclusion
2	.7	Synthesis of the theoretical framework
3	Met	hodology 25
3	.1	Case study as a method 25
3	.2	Introducing the case: Diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process of digital
p	oublic	services - Digitalist Group perspective 28
3	.3	Overview of the thesis process and timeline 29
3	.4	Data collection 32
3	.5	Validation
3	.6	Data analysis
3	.7	Data usage and storage 42
4	Res	ults
4	.1	Meaning of diversity, equity and inclusion in the design of digital public services 42
4	.2	Challenges experienced by designers in designing inclusive digital public services 43
4	.3	Designing digital public services inclusively
4	.4	Systematically incorporating diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process 51
5	Con	clusions and discussion 58
5	.1	Conclusions
5	.2	Discussion
5.2.1 Limitations and ethical co		1 Limitations and ethical considerations of the thesis
	5.2.	2 Future considerations
Ref	eren	ces
Fig	ures.	
Tab	oles	

1 Introduction

Digitalization is a global megatrend, which has changed the way society functions. Great advances have been made in all sectors of society, with the private sector ushering the way and the public sector slowly but surely catching up. Digital transformation is here to stay and the Covid-19 pandemic has expedited change even in areas of society that were previously behind on digital transformation.

With digitalization comes great global advances, the world is more interconnected than ever and new technology and inventions are contributing to scientific advances within all spheres of society. Nonetheless, this development has not been equal and many have been left behind. In the 1990's the term digital divide emerged to describe the divide between people who have access to the internet and those who do not (Pierce 2018, 1). Since then, several researchers have studied this digital divide from the perspectives of access to the internet, usage of digital services and lately also in relation to other socioeconomic determinants, such as age, ethnicity, gender, level of education among others (Wessels, 2013, 18). Not only does the access and usage of technology impact existing inequalities in information society, in recent years increasing inequalities have been identified also within the actual design of digital services, as well as in the functioning of technology. We now know that artificial intelligence and machine learning adopt the biases of the people creating the algorithms, similarly the design of a digital service can exclude users who do not speak a specific language or have 20/20 vision if these aspects are not focused on during the design process.

Knowing the potential harm that can be caused by digitalization, it is particularly important to focus on topics such as diversity, equity and inclusion now in order to avoid both transferring the existing inequalities from the physical world to the digital and avoid creating new inequalities in the digitalized world of the future.

1.1 Background

One of the biggest challenges of our time is to get digitalization right, in a sustainable and equitable way. If we fail, we risk a number of negative consequences, such as increasing economic and social inequalities both between countries and within countries. (Sahal Estimé 2021.) Through the digital divide, inequalities from the physical world have been seen to transfer over to the digital world. Social, economic and cultural inequalities both exist and are magnified in the digital sphere. (Road map for digital cooperation: implementation of the recommendations of the High-level Panel on Digital Cooperation 2020, 8.) One example of this is the different levels of internet use between men and women. Globally in 75% of

countries more men use the internet than women. This type of disparity is also visible for other population groups, such as migrants and refugees, children, young people and ageing people, people with disabilities, indigenous peoples and people living in rural areas. (Road map for digital cooperation: implementation of the recommendations of the High-level Panel on Digital Cooperation 2020, 8.) Hence, if we fail to recognize these disparities and fail at creating inclusive technologies, we might unwittingly create an even more unequal world where digital services only serve some of us (Deganis, Haghian, Tagashira & Alberti 2021, 1). There's already plenty of concrete examples where AI based products and services have adopted bias and only work for some people, leaving large parts of the population behind.

The United Nations report that the forced acceleration of digital transformation during the Covid-19 pandemic has led to vast opportunities in terms of digital inclusion. Opportunities such as e-commerce, digitalization of public services such as education and health services, social protection initiatives and digital finance have given rise to new income earning opportunities, enabled children to continue their education and brought Covid-19 related information to communities around the world. (Deganis et al. 2021, 1.) In these cases digitalization has brought great benefits to people who may have otherwise not been able to reach these services in the midst of the pandemic. Deganis et al. (2021, 2) call rapid digital transformation a "double-edged sword for social inclusion efforts". Although great advances have been made, particularly in the recovery efforts of the Covid-19 pandemic, the world has also seen a steep increase in digital inequalities, further distancing the digital have nots from the haves and widening the digital divide in the process.

In 2020, 25 years after the term digital divide emerged, Robinson, Schulz, Blank, Ragnedda and Ono (2020, 1) discussed both legacy inequalities and new and emerging inequalities in the information age. The legacy inequalities consider the three tiers of digital divide: access, use and outcomes. Also Deganis et al. (2021, 4) see the digital divide as a multifaceted phenomenon with several layers that have to be addressed as a whole. To this end Robinson et al. introduce the concept of a digital inequality stack which is a multilayered approach to viewing the inequalities currently present and emerging in the digital world. The digital inequality stack includes considerations ranging from access to networks, hardware and software, digital literacy and IT skills, the different ways people consume and use the internet to how the services have been produced and coded, and beyond. (Robinson et al 2020, 1.) All of these layers must work in unison for the outcome to be as equitable as possible. Robinson et al. (2020, 2) argue that new disparities arise from every IT advancement and therefore the social inequalities within the digital world continue increasing. Further they argue that social inequalities in the physical world are strongly linked to inequalities in the digital world. The legacy inequalities causing digital inequalities within countries include disparities caused by socioeconomic status, such as economic class, gender, sexuality, race and ethnicity, ageing, disability, access to healthcare, level of education and rural vs urban

residence. In a second article, Robinson, Schulz, Dunn, Casilli and Tubaro (2020, 3) introduce new and emerging forms of digital inequalities arising from the newest advances in IT. They argue that automation, big data and algorithms, platform economy, cybercrime and conversely cybersafety, civic engagement, mobility, gaming, emotional well-being, and assistive technologies all are new technological phenomena which carry multifaceted implications on increasing social inequalities in both the physical and digital worlds (Robinson et al 2020, 2). As the digital inequalities impact all digital technologies throughout society, we must also consider the impact of digitalization and digital transformation on all aspects of society, including economic, social and political (Robinson et al 2020, 3).

Criado Perez approaches the same topic from one specific perspective, using the gender lens. She describes (2019, 17-41) how the world as a whole has been created to reflect the realities of one dominant segment of the world population. The white man. She describes the phenomenon as early as the fourth century BC in Aristotle's writings and gives concrete examples in today's world where the male perspective is considered the universal experience. (Criado Perez 2019, 17.) The main reason she presents for this is the lack of data. Traditionally data has not been disaggregated by gender and therefore in many cases the male realities dominate the data. (Criado Perez 2019, 11.) From her writing, it becomes increasingly clear to the reader that everything around us is developed with the male experience at the center, unless another perspective is purposefully and meaningfully selected.

This also applies to the digital world. Technology is evolving at an incredible speed and products and services are becoming increasingly digital. Examples of technology that has failed to incorporate women in the design, and therefore serve women significantly worse than men, include smartphone screens and speech recognition software. Similarly to Robinson et al. (2020, 2), Criado Perez (2019, 12) also highlights AI based algorithms as biased, as they have been trained using data that does not separately include data on women. When discussing design for all, the inclusion of women has been studied further than the inclusion of other minority groups. Several of the same challenges can be seen in the exclusion of these other minority groups in the design process. Therefore, the learnings from studying gender can be applied to the study of other minorities.

Digitalization can be both a cause and a solution to the increasing economic and social inequalities both within countries and on a global scale (Deganis et al. 2021, 1). Leaving people behind in the development and design of digital services causes increasing digital inequalities (Robinson et al. 2020; Criado Perez 2019; Deganis et al. 2021). But digitalization can also bring answers to many of the wicked problems of today's world. The key is to make sure that digitalization serves everyone, not only the few. The UN calls for a better coordinated multilateral and global effort for making sure that "everyone should have an

equal opportunity to become empowered through ICT". This includes the development of a methodology to measure digital inclusion. (Road map for digital cooperation: implementation of the recommendations of the High-level Panel on Digital Cooperation 2020, 8.)

This thesis argues that incorporating the diversity, equity and inclusion lenses in the design process can enable the development of inclusive digital public services, enabling digitalization of public services to serve even the most vulnerable and leave no one behind.

1.2 Goals and research questions

Digitalist Group has recognized the value of focusing on equality in their design work and the company is interested both in knowing how such topics are currently included in the design of digital public services internally and want to understand how equality could be included in the design process in the future. To help Digitalist Group develop an understanding of the current situation internally and provide tools for the future, this thesis focuses on understanding what diversity, equity and inclusion (DEI) mean in the design process of digital public services. Further, the thesis aims at identifying current challenges faced by designers and development professionals in including DEI in the process of creating digital public services.

The thesis has two objectives. First, to identify how DEI could be systematically incorporated in the design process of digital public services in the future and secondly, to develop a concrete design process and tools that designers can utilize as guiding tools when designing digital services for the public sector.

To reach the objectives, this thesis will aim at answering the following questions:

- 1) How are diversity, equity and inclusion understood in relation to designing digital public services?
- 2) What type of challenges and needs are designers experiencing in designing inclusive digital public services?
- 3) How can digital public services be designed inclusively?

1.3 Key concepts

Human centered design

The International Organization for Standardization (ISO) defines human centered design as follows: "Human-centred design is an approach to interactive systems development that aims to make systems usable and useful by focusing on the users, their needs and requirements, and by applying human factors/ergonomics, and usability knowledge and techniques." (ISO 9241-210:2019)

Service design

The concept of service design introduces design processes and methods from the physical design of products and art into the intangible design of services. The service design process is based on creativity and places user needs at the core of the development process. (Ojasalo, Moilanen & Ritalahti 2014, 71.) There are several definitions of service design, many names are used to describe similar approaches and a number of different service design process models are in use. The crowdsourced Miller definition of service design is widely accepted and describes the approach as follows:

- Service design helps organizations see their services from the customer perspective.
- It aims at creating seamless, high quality services by taking into account the needs of both the client and the business.
- It is grounded in design thinking and aims at combining creativity and human centricity in the design of new services.
- It utilizes methods that draw on the collaboration between the customers and the service design teams.
- It helps organizations truly and fully understand their own services and therefore helps them make all encompassing and meaningful improvements. (Miller 2018, 20.)

Digitalization and digital transformation

Digitalization is a megatrend that has been impacting the way our societies work over the past decades. Today the internet is all around us, the use of artificial intelligence (AI), social media, robotics and other new technologies define how we interact with services, products and all other parts of our lives.

Digitalization has several definitions, depending on who is asked. Ritter and Pedersen (2020, 182) define digitalization as simply as the application of digital technologies and the impact on society that the use of digitized data has. Some base their definitions of digitalization on

the use of digital technologies in communication and social life, whereas others tie the definition to business models and operations (Bloomberg 2018).

Digital transformation on the other hand entails the far-reaching organizational change that is required in adopting a customer driven, digital organization. Digital transformation cannot be undertaken in individual projects, but requires an overhaul of the entire organizational operations and functions. (Bloomberg 2018.) Therefore digital transformation is characterized as organizational change that leaves the organizations able to adapt to changing digital environments in an agile way. Digitalization is therefore not something that happens overnight. The Finnish Ministry of Finance describes digitalization as a process starting from analog labor and progressing through a digitization of forms to finally where the whole mode of operation changes into human centered service delivery (Parviainen, Kääriäinen, Honkatukia & Federley 2017, 14).

Kotarba (2018, 124) emphasizes the importance of realizing that mass trends, such as digitalization can have both beneficial and non-beneficial outcomes. Businesses such as Kodak and Blockbuster have gone under as they failed to adapt to the changing environment fast enough (Binns, Harreld, O'Reilly & Tushman 2014, 21). At the same time, countless new business opportunities have also formed as a result of digitalization (Caputo et al. 2021, 489).

Diversity, equity and inclusion

The Merriam Webster dictionary defines diversity as "the condition of having or being composed of differing elements" (Merriam Webster a 2021). When speaking about people, diversity then can be defined as the presence of differences among a set of people (Tan 2019, 31). These types of differences can include biological, cultural and socio-economic differences, such as gender, ethnicity, age, language, sexual orientation, belief systems, health status, educational background, employment status and others, **see figure 1**. It is important to note that a single person cannot be "diverse". As the term diversity only applies to a set of people, diversity is always determined in relation to other people (Bolger 2020).

Equity is defined by the World Health Organization (WHO) as "absence of unfair, avoidable or remediable differences among groups of people, whether those groups are defined socially, economically, demographically, or geographically or by other dimensions of inequality (e.g. sex, gender, ethnicity, disability, or sexual orientation)" (WHO 2021). The concept of equity accepts that all people inherently have different starting points in life and that different measures are required to rectify the imbalance (Tan, 2019, 31). In practice this means that not everyone should be treated equally, but to achieve true equality of outcomes, specific measures should be put in place (equity) to address the needs of the disadvantaged groups (Gill, McNally & Berman 2018, 196). The words equality and equity are often used interchangeably, but there is a key difference in the terminology. Equity is a process where

resources are distributed so that the playing field is leveled between people, whereas equality means that everyone receives the same resources, see **figure 1**. Equity as an approach recognizes both the advantages and barriers that different groups of people experience, as well as the additional support that is needed for certain groups of people (often the most vulnerable) to get fair access and opportunity.

Inclusion is defined as "the act or practice of including and accommodating people who have historically been excluded" in the Merriam Webster dictionary (Merriam Webster b 2021). This means that inclusion is an intentional effort, not something that happens automatically, even in diverse environments. Creating an inclusive environment includes making people feel valued, appreciated and welcome (Bolger 2020). DEI educator Vernā Myers describes the relationship between diversity and inclusion as follows: "diversity is being asked to the party. Inclusion is being asked to dance" (Vernā Myers 2021), see figure 1.

Public sector services

Services organized and funded by the local or central government are considered public sector services. In Finland, the central government comprises state administration, social insurance, social security, universities and all services organized within these are public services. The local municipal government organizes public services such as the school system, early childhood education, health centers and hospitals (Tilastokeskus 2021).

Diversity



Presence of difference in identities and abilities

(eg. gender, ethnicity, culture, religion, ability, language, nationality, sexual orientation, age, socioeconomic status, education, employment)

Equity



Equal treatment does not always lead to equity, an approach is needed to reduce inequalities.

Inclusion



People with different identities & abilities (feel) valued, welcomed, leveraged

Figure 1: Diversity, equity and inclusion illustrated

1.4 Client: Digitalist Group

Digitalist Group is a digital design and customer experience company. They provide services ranging from customer experience, design, brand & strategy, to digital services, insight & research and innovation (Digitalist Group a 2021). The Digitalist approach aims at "future proofing" businesses by unifying design, technology and customer centricity. Digitalist Group was founded in 1994 and has since joined forces with Grow in 2018. The company provides services globally through five offices divided between North America and Europe. (Digitalist Group b 2021)

Digitalist Group provides a wide array of design services and also has wide research offering, in which aspects of diversity, equity and inclusion could potentially be incorporated in the future. Digitalist Group offers the following design and research services:

- o Service Design
- o UX/UI Design
- o Design systems
- Product and packaging design
- o Customer research
- Future scenarios & trends
- Market & Business analysis
- UX Research (Digitalist Group a 2021)

Digitalist works both within the private and public sectors, with the majority of projects coming from the private sector currently. However the share of public sector projects have been steadily increasing in the past years, making this research a timely and useful addition to the Digitalist offering. (Nirhamo interview 2021.)

1.5 Structure of the thesis

This thesis is structured around five chapters. The first chapter introduces the main topic of this thesis and the background to why this research is relevant. It presents the goals and research questions at the core of the research as well as the key concepts that the thesis builds on. Finally, the first chapter introduces the case company, Digitalist Group.

The second chapter builds the theoretical foundation of the research and development work by introducing topics such as digitalization of public services, the inclusive design of these services and how diversity, equity and inclusion are relevant in these processes. The third chapter introduces the methodology of the research and development process. In the fourth chapter the results, the developed design process, tools and tasks are introduced and elaborated on. Finally, the fifth chapter concludes the thesis and discusses the implications of the work on both Digitalist Group and the design of digital services on a larger societal scale.

2 Digitalization challenges the public sector to pay increasing attention to designing inclusive digital services

In the past decades both society and the expectations toward public services from the public have changed tremendously, leading to vast changes in public service management. Public service logic is a theoretical framework that has developed from the management styles of the private sector and over time evolved to fit the needs of the public sector. Public service logic evolved from the public service-dominant logic framework, which in turn has its roots in the service dominant logic framework of Vargo and Lusch (Osborne 2018, 225; Vargo & Lusch 2004, 1). The shared features of these management logics are the service dominant logic and the focus on the user as a co-creator of value (Osborne 2018, 228). Public service logic is the prevailing theoretical public management framework, and it can be operationalized through for example human centered design, service design and all the linked design methods and tools.

In Finland climate change, demographic changes (population ageing, urbanization), rapid digitalization and economic globalization have led to the recently started public governance renewal (Julkisen hallinnon uudistamisen strategia 2020, 3). The renewal aims at responding to these global challenges by strengthening good governance and building sustainable wellbeing throughout the country. This includes a focus on diversity, equity and inclusion as well as increasing the participation of citizens in the creation of human centered services, making this research even more relevant for the public sector in the years to come. (Julkisen hallinnon uudistamisen strategia 2020, 5-7.)

2.1 Human centered design in public services

Human centered design, service design and design thinking as a whole are relatively new concepts within the public sector. We often relate service design with innovation and agile thinking, whereas the traditional view of government as a hierarchical and slowly evolving entity is quite far from that. Still, the value of placing the end user or beneficiary at the center of the design process has been recognized increasingly and in recent years governments on the local and national levels have adopted human centered design into their work. (Junginger 2017, 5-9.) Also high level, multilateral organizations such as the UN and OECD have began utilizing service design in their innovation activities and recommendations

for national governments (UNDP 2017; UNFPA Innovation Fund: Expanding the possible 2017; UNICEF 2021; Recommendation of the Council on Digital Government Strategies 2014, 2).

In the future successful organizations within both private and public sectors will have to nurture a more equal and collaborative relationship with their end users. In this future, the end user would be acknowledged as a co-producer of the service. (Polaine et al. 2013, 37; Recommendation of the Council on Digital Government Strategies 2014; Radnor, Osborne, Kinder & Mutton 303-304, 2014.) With the quickly changing service atmosphere in the private sector, citizens' expectations and wishes for public sector services are also changing (Ilmarinen & Koskela 2015, chap. 4.1; Markovitch & Willmott, 2014). Citizens may have higher demands for digital or more personalized services also in the public sector, which creates increasing demands on transforming public services. Centering the citizen in the development of public services is becoming increasingly important, as people tend to become less interested in being passive recipients of public services. (Griffiths & Kippin 2013, 5.)

The ISO standard (definition in chapter 1) grounds human centered design in the understanding of the users need and requirements in making technology usable and useful for people (ISO 9241-210:2019). Junginger's definition of human-centered design expands the understanding beyond the ISO standard to an approach that begins with the experiences of an individual and expands to include the social, political and environmental context the individual is immersed in. This definition of human-centered design therefore places the citizen at the center, while considering the wider environment, and is grounded in human rights and dignity. (Junginger 2017, 48.) Human centered design emerged into the public sector during the time when New Public Management was the dominating management direction within the public sector (Junginger & Sangiorgi 2011, 485). During this period, management pushed for private sector practices and approaches, such as human centered design, to be incorporated in the way the public sector managed its funds and services. Junginer and Sangiorgi (2011, 485) advocate for an even wider perspective of using design methods in the public sector. They want to move from only using design methods in service design to questioning the design of services overall and moving into designing public policy. They argue that for design to truly be transformational in the public sector, service design, public policy and public management have to come together. (Junginger & Sangiorgi 2011, 485.)

The participation of users or citizens/residents as contributors to public services is increasingly seen as beneficial for improving both the efficiency and quality of those services. (Vamstad 2012, 1184; Meijer 2012, 1163; Fledderus, Brandsen & Honingh 2015, 145-146) Additionally, Osborne (2018, 229) argues that placing the end user at the center of a public service development creates public value. The OECD recommendation echoes these and advocates that for user demands to become the drivers of public service transformation,

users need to be placed front and center in all phases of the service design process; from the planning all throughout the design, development, implementation and finally review processes. (Recommendation of the Council on Digital Government Strategies 2014, 55)

The mode of participation of people in the public service design and delivery process has differed over the years. Citizens have previously been seen as consumers of a service (Vidler & Clark 2005, 20) whereas they are now often seen as either co-producers or co-creators of the public service. The terms co-creation and co-production of public services differ slightly, but both entail the active involvement of citizens/residents in the design or implementation of public services (Voorberg, Bekkers, Tummers 2014, 3). In their 2014 structured literature review Voorberg et al. reviewed 122 studies related to co-creation/co-production of public services. The review indicated that co-creation/co-production had permeated a wide variety of different public service sectors. The vast majority of studies were related to health and education services, but other fields, such as media, waste disposal and library services were also represented. The review found three different levels of collaboration, where citizens were involved either as co-implementers, co-designers or initiators. (Voorberg et al. 2014, 7.) Interestingly, personal attributes such as education and socioeconomic status determined whether citizens participated in the co-creation/co-production activities, with for example participants with lower education and lower income levels being less likely to participate in the processes (Voorberg et al. 2014, 11). This is a crucial consideration in designing inclusive public services, as the process should involve a diverse set of participants, including people who are most vulnerable in order to produce public service that serve everyone, even the most vulnerable. How may we include also those who are not typically involved or included in the co-creation/co-production?

2.2 Digitalization of public services

Public services have also faced the different challenges and opportunities of digitalization. With the rapid changes in how people access services in the private sector, citizens have come to expect a certain standard of digital public services as well. As services are being compared to technological giants such as Google, citizens are expecting a similar level of speed, usability and ease of use also from public services (Ilmarinen & Koskela 2015, chap. 4.1; Markovitch & Willmott, 2014).

Governments are faced with the challenge of adapting to the changing digital realities, while also maintaining the existing values of good governance (A Vision for Public Services 2013, 5). OECD foresees that if governments fail to adapt to the new digital realities, they may not be able to provide high quality services, experience underperformance of spending, may face breaches in security and privacy and ultimately might lose trust of their citizens (Recommendation of the Council on Digital Government Strategies 2014, 3). To prevent this and to provide guidance to governments, OECD passed the first international legal instrument on digital government in 2014, the Recommendation on Digital Government Strategies. The document defines how governments can transition from analog to digital government (**figure 2**) and provides specific recommendations on how to both design and implement digital government strategies and public services. It also provides support to all levels of government in strategically using technology for developing more innovative, open and participatory governments (Recommendation of the Council on Digital Government Strategies 2014, 3).



Figure 2: Digital government transition. Modified from OECD Recommendation of the Council on Digital Government Strategies (2014,3)

Digitalization of public sector services does not only mean a change in the technology utilized in the service provision, but is an all encompassing process requiring a shift in the organization of government wide systems, a change in how citizens are served and also a change in how the individual employees work (Febiri & Hub 2021, 2). Research and practice have shown that although the push for digitalization in the public sector is very much there, the field is extremely layered and a multitude of concepts exist to describe similar things (Lindgren & Jansson 2013, 163). Concepts such as e-service (Boyer, Hallowell & Roth 2002, 175), e-government service (Jansen, de Vries, & van Schaik 2010, 213; Venkatesh, Thong, Chan & Hu 2016, 87), public e-service (Karlsson, Holgersson, Söderström, & Hedström 2012, 158; Axelsson, Melin & Lindgren 2013, 10; Arduini & Zanfei 2014, 476) and digital public service (Lindgren, Madsen, Hofmann & Melin 2019, 428; Bertot, Estevez & Janowski 2016, 211) are examples of terms used simultaneously without clearly defining the differences or similarities. This thesis utilizes the term digital public services to describe all "public services provided or mediated through internet-based technology" (Lindgren et al. 2019, 428). In addition to a multitude of terms, several management approaches have been developed providing useful viewpoints for consideration in digitalizing public services. Open Governance Management, Digital Era Governance (DEG), New Public Governance and paradigms such as we-Government and t-Government all provide different perspectives, while sharing the notion of increased participation of citizens in the development processes. (A Vision for Public Services 2013, 5.)

Digitalization of public services can be beneficial in several ways. Efficiency, financial savings, faster processing times, less calls and in person visits, but also customer satisfaction, wider availability of services and added transparency are several benefits that can be gained through the digital transformation of public services. Digitalization has also been showed to decrease unemployment and provide financial profits. (Parviainen et al. 2017, 19.) With the increasing costs of maintaining functioning and useful public services, digital transformation is providing a solution for more efficient and cost-effective service provision. As population sizes are increasing and populations in much of the world are growing older, there is a global need to organize public services for larger populations with less financial resources. This is where digitalization and digital transformation of public services can provide an answer. (Larsson & Teigland 2020, 3; Ylipulli & Luusua 2020, 4.) This also applies to the Finnish context, as the demographic transition means that the population is ageing and at the same time the country is experiencing rapid urbanization due to both people moving within the country and immigration into cities. This is placing growing financial pressure on the organization of public services, particularly in the metropolitan region. (Ylipulli & Luusua 2020, 4.)

Over the past decade, an increasing number of citizens in OECD member states have utilized digital public services. Between 2006 and 2016 the number of forms submitted through government websites increased threefold, from 12% to 36%. (Government at a Glance 2017, 202.) Although the development has been positive, it is crucial to pay particular attention to the inequalities that may arise from this development. OECD found that the use of digital public services varied between different population groups. Throughout member states the usage of online forms was higher among citizens with high income and higher education than citizens with low income and lower education. Similarly older people were only half as likely to have submitted forms to authorities online. OECD indicates that these discrepancies may stem from either varying needs or from lower socioeconomic status leading to lower digital skills. (Government at a Glance 2017, 202.) Disaggregated data is not available for other demographics, so it is impossible to know whether language background, health status, ethnicity or gender identity would impact the use of these services similarly. In 2020 the UN called on Member States to focus efforts on collecting disaggregated data of different population groups on the use of digital services. (Road map for digital cooperation: implementation of the recommendations of the High-level Panel on Digital Cooperation 2020, 8.) It is crucial for governments to recognize these differences in order to tailor future digital public services to the needs of their citizens and avoid excluding certain, usually most vulnerable groups from the services.

Digitalization has also changed both the expectations people have of services and the way they interact with these services. In general people now have easy access to the internet and according to Larsson and Teigland (2020, 1) "availability" and "individualization" are becoming important customer demands for services they are using. These changing demands also apply to digital public services. Additionally, the increased use of social media has already altered the way citizens communicate with government structures, politicians or other authorities. Social media has become a new avenue for dialogue between authorities and citizens. (Greve 2015, 54.)

In Finland digitalization has been prioritized at the highest level, both through the ongoing public governance renewal (Julkisen hallinnon uudistamisen strategia 2020, 8-9) and through incorporating digitalization as an objective in the ongoing Government Programme for 2020-2023. By elevating digitalization to the highest level in Government planning, Finland aims at increasing the digitalization capacity in the public sector and to build new collaboration between the public and private sectors. (Valtionkonttori 2020.) As a country, Finland has succeeded extremely well in eGovernment and the provision of digital public services, also when comparing to the EU and global levels. (Digital Economy and Society Index 2016 Country Profile Finland 2016, 1; Digital Economy and Society Index 2019 Country Report Finland 2019, 3; Digital Economy and Society Index (DESI) 2020 Finland 2020, 3; UN E-Government Survey 2012: E-Government for the People 2012, 126; UN E-Government Survey 2020: Digital Government in the Decade of Action for Sustainable Development 2020, 51) The annual Digital Economy and Society Index (DESI) has indicated Finland as a leader in digital development through ranking Finland in the top 5 every year since 2015 (Digital Economy and Society Index 2016 Country Profile Finland 2016, 1; Digital Economy and Society Index 2019 Country Report Finland 2019, 3; Digital Economy and Society Index (DESI) 2020 Finland 2020, 3). The DESI index includes 28 EU Member States and in the past two years (2020 and 2019) Finland held first place on the ranking. Similarly, the United Nations conducts an eGovernment survey for all its 193 Member States biannually. On this ranking, Finland has been among the top 10 countries since 2012 and in 2020 Finland placed fourth out of 193 countries. (UN E-Government Survey 2012: E-Government for the People 2012, 126; UN E-Government Survey 2020: Digital Government in the Decade of Action for Sustainable Development 2020, 51.)

2.3 In Finland public services are for everyone

Public services are organized in a multitude of ways around the world. In some countries public services are not prioritized as highly and in many countries around the world the government struggles to even provide its citizens with minimal public services. In the Nordic welfare states citizens enjoy universal access to a number of public services, such as education, health services, social services and social protection services. (Digital Government Strategies for Transforming Public Services in the Welfare Areas 2016, 20.)

The Finnish welfare state provides basic public services for its citizens and the provision of public services is strongly grounded in the law. The Constitution of Finland (731/1999) not only mandates the government to provide its citizens a wide range of public services, but also states that all people are equal before the law. In addition to the constitution, other laws such as the Nondiscrimination Act (1325/2014), Act on Equality between Women and Men (609/1986) and other sector specific laws function as guiding frameworks for the equal and just treatment of citizens and people residing in Finland. The Nondiscrimination Act (1325/2014) states that people cannot be discriminated against based on "age, origin, nationality, language, religion, belief, opinion, political activity, trade union activity, family relationships, state of health, disability, sexual orientation or other personal characteristics". In 2019 Finland also passed the Act on the Provision of Digital Services (306/2019), which aims at promoting the availability, quality, information security and accessibility of digital services and by doing so, improving everyone's equal access to digital services.

With several laws guiding equality in public services, including in digital services, the basis exists for digital public services that take into account diversity, equity and inclusion. Digital public services are supposed to serve everyone, including the most vulnerable in society. For this to become reality, specific measures need to be in place to make sure that everyone has equitable access to these services. This could entail developing the services in human centered ways that take into account diversity, equity and inclusion, providing training in the use of the services or a combination of these. This thesis focuses on the design of digital public services and aims at providing recommendations for human centered approaches to including people, that are currently often forgotten, in the design process.

With the increased use of ICT and digital services globally, new forms of exclusion have emerged, the digital divide is one of them. As public services are supposed to be accessed by citizens equally, the digital divide needs to be considered when organizing public services in a digital way. As discussed in the background chapter, much like other concepts related to digitalization, the digital divide also has a number of definitions. Some define the digital divide as a purely dichotomous access question; the people who have access to the technology/the internet versus the people who do not have access to technology/internet. (Compaine 2001, xi.) Others define the digital divide as a multilayered issue, where access plays a part, but other issues such as socioeconomic status, gender, race/ethnicity, where people live and what their level of education is play equally important parts (Servon 2002, 1; Bimber 2000, 870). Even researchers advocating for the multidimensional model of the digital divide are not in agreement of what the different dimensions impacting the digital divide are (Helbig, Gil-García & Ferro 2009, 91). It is clear however that some type of digital divide can be seen between developing nations and industrialized nations, but also within countries. Particularly in countries with large socioeconomic differences and high levels of inequality, the digital divide provides an additional level of inequality. The digital divide has been explored on both population levels and individual levels. (Helbig et al. 2009, 90.) When considering a multidimensional approach to the digital divide, focused on the individuals' access, use and abilities, it is necessary to keep in mind that people's choices and ways of interacting with technology are impacted by their individual contexts and realities (race/ethnicity, age, gender and other factors) (Helbig et al. 2009, 92).

The digital divide has been recognized at the highest level and the OECD recommendation for the development of digital government strategies reads as follows: "taking steps to address existing "digital divides" (i.e. the fact that societies can be divided into people who do and people who do not have access to - and the capability to use - digital technologies) and avoid the emergence of new forms of "digital exclusion" (i.e. not being able to take advantage of digital services and opportunities)" (Recommendation of the Council on Digital Government Strategies 2014, 6). Similarly in 2020 the UN called on Member States to both collect disaggregated data that reflects the realities of different population groups and develop a methodology to measure digital inclusion or lack thereof to narrow the digital divide (Road map for digital cooperation: implementation of the recommendations of the High-level Panel on Digital Cooperation 2020, 8).

Based on the national legislation and the OECD and UN recommendations, this thesis is grounded in the rights of all to access public services, including digital public services and the values of nondiscrimination, equality and providing equitable access to digital public services. For these to materialize, it is crucial to recognize the digital divide and the fact that everyone has an individual set of attributes and intersecting factors that may affect their usage of digital public services. This is reflected in the research questions and aims of the thesis. Taking all this into consideration requires holistic approaches, recognizing these intersecting factors (socioeconomic status, gender, race/ethnicity, income, education, employment, and others) already in the design process of digital public services. The concepts of inclusive design, universal design and design for all can provide insight and tools for this purpose.

2.4 Design for all, universal design and inclusive design

The notion of designing inclusively is not a new one. The initial considerations of inclusive design related to accessibility. Accessibility of technology and society have become political focus areas on the highest levels and several governments and multilateral organizations have accessibility and nondiscrimination laws or policies in place. (Persson, Åhman, Yngling, Gulliksen 2014, 506.) One of the first pushes toward accessibility happened after the Vietnam war, when building barrier-free environments for war veterans in the USA became increasingly important (Persson et al. 2014, 505). In the 1970s, Victor Papanek, who is seen as a pioneer of inclusive design, argued that design was a political tool and should be in the hands of the people, with the community co-designing products and services (Clarke 2019). In recent years the concepts of inclusive design, design for all and universal design have emerged (Heylighen & Bianchin 2013, 93). These three concepts are seen both as interchangeable terms, simply having emerged in different parts of the world (Heylighen & Bianchin 2013, 93; Clarkson & Coleman 2015, 235) and others see them as clearly separate concepts (Holmes & Maeda 2018, 56; Inclusive Design Research Centre 2021).

"Designing for inclusion starts with recognizing exclusion" (Holmes & Maeda 2018, 1). In her book Mismatch: how inclusion shapes design, Holmes describes how the interactions between the user and the experienced environment can be recognized and addressed through inclusive design (Holmes & Maeda 2018, 10). Several definitions exist for design for all, universal design and inclusive design. While having different histories and definitions, they all aim at producing more accessible and inclusive outcomes, be it products or services. In fact, accessibility differs from the other concepts as it is an attribute or quality while the other concepts are considered design approaches or methods. (Holmes & Maeda 2018, 55; Persson et al. 2015, 505.) Accessibility is therefore an important cornerstone of designing inclusively.

It is crucial for the design community to realize and accept the fact that design can either enable or disable the participation of people (Clarkson & Coleman 2015, 236; Holmes & Maeda 2018, 2). Holmes calls this the mismatch of design, the barriers that stop us from interacting with our surroundings. The mismatches occur when our environment is designed in ways that stop us from participating, in effect the mismatches are what cause exclusion. (Holmes & Maeda 2018, 2.)

According to Persson et al. (2015, 508) the term universal design was first used by Mace, an architect and product designer. Therefore it is unsurprising that the concept of universal design has been widely used within the design of the built environment, within city planning and ergonomics. Moreover, the term universal design is more commonly used in the United States (Burzagli, Emiliani & Gabbanini 2009, 986; Heylighen & Bianchin 2013, 93; Clarkson & Coleman 2015, 235). This direction of design has focused on building environments and

products, which people with physical disabilities can have easier access to. Mace defines universal design as "designing all products, buildings and exterior spaces to be usable by all people to the greatest extent possible" (Mace, Hardie & Place 1996, 2). He also argues that a solution that removes a physical barrier for one person actually can add a physical barrier for another person. Universal design therefore moves beyond removing barriers and is a much more complex approach. Designing universally, Mace argues does not only make sense socially, but also economically. (Mace et al. 1996, 10.) Designers need to take into account that disability is not something that one is necessarily born with, but disabilities can occur throughout the lifespan (Mace et al. 1996, 6). Similarly, if disability is viewed as a concept of mismatch between the environment and the individual, all of us will go through moments in life, when our abilities are mismatched with the built environment (Holmes & Maeda 2018, 2). Several countries have laws in place to guide the development of buildings and physical spaces. In Finland the Government Decree on Accessibility of building (241/2017) outlines the criteria for building accessible physical spaces. Mace however argues that designers in the future will have to make a choice between limiting their designs to the minimum accessibility standards mandated by law and widening their scope to truly design universally (Mace, Hardie & Place 1996, 2). Environments designed using universal design approaches do not only benefit people with disabilities, they benefit everyone. An example is accessible entryways to buildings, which are needed by only 10% of adults, but makes life easier for everyone entering the building. (Mace et al. 1996, 11.)

According to Persson et al. (2015, 507), design for all is the most commonly used concept as compared to the others discussed in this section. As for the other concepts, several slightly differing definitions exist for design for all. The European Institute for Design and Disability (EIDD) was founded in 1993 and has now grown into the EIDD - Design for all Europe with 44 members in 18 countries, 14 in Europe and 4 outside Europe. (DfAEurope 2021) In 2004 EIDD decided on a common definition for design for all in the Stockholm Declaration, which defines design for all as follows: "Design for All is design for human diversity, social inclusion and equality." The Declaration also states certain cornerstones of designing for all. We must accept that everything around us, from the environment to services, culture and more is made and designed by people and people must therefore take responsibility to place the principle of inclusion at the center of design. Further, the end user of the product or service should always be involved in all stages of the design process. (DfAEurope 2004.) The design for all approach aims at designing for human complexity and diversity, but does not imply that one design needs to accommodate everyone. Rather it encourages providing a usercentered approach that could involve some type of adaptation to allow for flexibility based on the needs of the diverse group of end users. (Stephanidis 2001, 7.)

Inclusive design as a term, on the other hand is mostly used in the United Kingdom (Persson et al. 2015, 509). The concept of inclusive design emerged with the increased use of technology

in the 1970s and 1980s. Microsoft prioritizes inclusive design and defines it as follows: "A *methodology that enables and draws on the full range of human diversity. Most importantly this means including and learning from people with a range of perspectives.*" (Holmes & Maeda 2018, 54) Holmes differentiates between universal design and inclusive design in two ways. She argues that universal design is more focused on the outcome while inclusive design focuses on the process of how to get to the outcome. Further Holmes (2018, 56) echoes the Inclusive Design Research Centre (2021) definition of universal design producing a one-size-fits-all outcome, while inclusive design produces a one-size-fits-one outcome. In 2015, the University of Cambridge published a case for inclusive design, based on over a decade of experience. The case has reportedly convinced major multinational enterprises to adopt inclusive design in their work. It defines inclusive design as having to both understand and have the diversity of one's customers inform the entire design and development process to be able to respond to the needs of a larger part of the population. (Waller, Bradley, Hosking & Clarkson 2015, 297.)

A number of other terms and concepts also describe similar approaches to design as design for all, universal design and inclusive design. For the purpose of this thesis, the name of the term is less important and the thesis will use the term designing inclusively hereafter. Much of the research on designing inclusively is focused on accessibility and therefore not fully accounting for the diversity of peoples' lived realities when it comes to social determinants such as culture, language, gender, sexuality, economic/educational/employment status among others. As the focus of this thesis is on diversity, equity and inclusion as described in the Finnish legislation on nondiscrimination and equality, the following sections will focus on these and on designing for social inclusion as a whole.

When considering these aspects of inclusion, gender sensitive design has been studied more widely than other aspects, such as socioeconomic status, ethnicity or race, sexual orientation, religion and age. It is possible to draw inferences on the other aspects of social inclusion from the example of gender (in)sensitive design. Criado Perez describes the world as being created to fit the needs of the white man. Although she describes the inequalities from the gender perspective, she acknowledges that the same applies for all outside of the white man's realities. Women as a whole are absent from the data and minority women are even less visible. (Criado Perez 2019, 14.) She argues that everyone outside the white man becomes invisible as the majority of existing data used for the design of both our environment, medicine, technology and all other aspects of our lived experience are designed based on data that is not disaggregated in any way. With the lack of disaggregation, it has been shown that the majority of the data represents a very narrow population. (Criado Perez 2019, 17-41.) Design examples from the field of technology include the size of smartphones, speech recognition software, facial recognition software and other biased Al algorithms. The size of most smartphones is designed to fit the male hand, which on average is larger than the

female hand. Speech recognition software has been shown to be biased in several ways. (Criado Perez 2019, 175-180.) Koenecke et al. found that the automated speech recognition software of five major technology giants, Amazon, Apple, Google, IBM, and Microsoft all had significant racial disparities when comparing the speech of Caucasian and African American voices. This means that they were more likely to misunderstand African American speech than Caucasian speech. (Koenecke et al. 2020, 7684.) Similarly the American Roentgen Ray Society found that voice recognition makes more mistakes with female voices than male voices (Voice Recognition Systems Seem to Make More Errors with Women's Dictation 2007).

2.5 Accessibility of digital services

Accessibility is a crucial aspect to consider when designing digital public services inclusively. As accessibility is currently mandated by law both on the EU and Finnish levels, it falls outside the scope of this research. Nevertheless, it is important to understand the meaning, implications and legislation to fully grasp how it relates to designing inclusive services.

Accessibility means that as many different people as possible can use digital services, such as websites and applications, as easily as possible. Accessibility therefore reflects how easy it is for everyone to use a digital service. In the past, a large portion of the world's population has been left behind by digital services due to various injuries, restrictions or differing abilities. Accessibility is an integral part of the principles of design for all, universal design and inclusive design, meaning that in accessible services even these people who have traditionally been left behind, are included as users and stakeholders in digital services. (Aluehallintovirasto a 2021.) In other words, taking into account accessibility in digital services contributes to equality. Accessible services bring digital services within reach of for example people with vision and hearing impairments, the elderly, people speaking other languages and, in the future, also those with learning difficulties. When a service follows accessibility criteria, aids such as a screen readers can be used to support in the use of the service.

The European Directive on the Accessibility Requirements for Products and Services (EU 2019/882) and the Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (WCAG) 2.1 (W3C 2018) regulate the implementation of accessibility in digital services in Finland. The European Directive on the Accessibility Requirements for Products and Services (EU 2019/882) is a directive that aims at minimizing the differences in accessibility among the EU Member States. The directive came into effect in 2019 and covers a multitude of digital products and services that were identified as both important for persons with disabilities and as having differing accessibility implementations across the EU Member States (European Commission 2021).

In Finland the Act on the Provision of Digital Services (306/2019) implements the European Accessibility Act. The Act has three central requirements:

- Digital services and their contents should fulfill the WCAG 2.1 A- and AA-level criteria.
- The accessibility of digital services and their contents must be assessed and the results, including possible shortcomings must be presented in a public accessibility report.
- The digital services must include a channel for users to submit accessibility feedback, which must be answered within 14 days. (Aluehallintovirasto b 2021.)

The WCAG standards were first developed by the World Wide Web Consortium in 1999 and have since then been updated twice, in 2008 and 2018. The currently valid version is WCAG 2.1 and now WCAG 2.2 and WCAG 3.0 are under development. These are expected to include an even wider range of accessibility criteria than the previous versions. (W3Ca 2021.) WCAG 3.0 is distinctly different from the previous ones, with one central difference being the addition of new criteria focused on cognitive accessibility (W3Cb 2021).

The WCAG 2.1 criteria are distributed between four main principles: *perceivable, operable, understandable* and *robust*. Each of these principles include a number of success criteria, which can be tested by the development team during the development process of a digital service. These testable success criteria are divided into three levels: A, AA and AAA. (W3C 2018.) Out of these, the AAA level is the most ambitious and is not yet required under the Finnish Act on the Provision of Digital Services (306/2019).

2.6 The business case for diversity, equity and inclusion

When designing digital public services, or public services of any kind, it is absolutely important to include all aspects of society in the design process, in order to be able to provide services for all walks of society. The legal aspects of this and the rights of everyone to access services has already been discussed in **chapter 2.3** above.

For the public sector, the right of everyone to access services should be at the core of designing digital public services. As the private sector serves the public sector in designing digital public services, the demand often has to come from the public sector, and it may be difficult as a consultancy to define the requirements of DEI in the design process if the guidance has not come from the client. But *including diversity, equity and inclusion in the way we work and function as organizations is not just the right thing to do, it's the smart thing to do.* Therefore, even if the request has not been made by the client, there are certain considerations the private sector can focus on in developing their own offering and ensuring the best quality for their clients.

Time after time research shows that more diverse teams lead to more innovative thinking and outcomes and are good for the bottom line in innovative companies (Thomas 2004, 1; Levine

2020; Lorenzo et al. 2017; Lorenzo, Voigt, Tsunaka, Krentz & Abouzahr 2018; Phillips 2014, 1). Having social and informational diversity in organizations brings together different opinions, lived experiences and knowledge, creating a more fruitful environment for innovation (Phillips 2014,2). Research by Dezsö and Ross (2012) showed that when a company's strategy emphasizes innovation, increased gender diversity in the management team leads to both a higher innovation intensity and a 42 million USD increase in company value. Likewise Richard, McMillan, Chadwick and Dwyer (2003, 121) saw similar results in relation to racial diversity. They found that banks with a focus on innovation benefitted from racial diversity, as their performance increased when the workforce was racially diverse. Not only does a diverse team increase innovation through bringing different perspectives together, it also increases market awareness and opens up entirely new market segments (Levine 2020). In 2013 Hewlett, Marshall and Sherbin (2013) found that when at least one team member shares the same minority traits as the end user, the whole team understands that specific end user better. For ethnic minorities they managed to show that the whole team understands the end user 152% better than a team without a person who shares the ethnicity with the end user. Already in the 1990s, through focusing on diversity within their workforce, IBM managed to harness diversity to increase their customer base and therefore create a "virtuous circle of growth and progress". Through a taskforce approach IBM managed to substantially increase diversity in their workforce. This in turn opened up completely new market segments and unlocked a number of business opportunities, increasing revenue substantially. (Thomas 2004, 2.)

Profitability increases with diversity. Companies with higher-than-average total levels of diversity have on average 9% higher EBIT margins (Lorenzo & Reeves 2018) and companies with diverse management teams have 10% higher EBIT margins than companies with lower levels of diversity in their management teams (Levine 2020). Although several benefits exist in having a diverse workforce, diversity in itself cannot provide these advantages. Without an inclusive culture and working environment to enable the full participation of the whole workforce, diversity cannot produce the beneficial outcomes outlined here. (Lorenzo & Reeves 2018.)

The business case for diversity, equity and inclusion applies more widely than only for businesses. Kaplan argues that the lines between private, public and non-profit sectors are clouding. According to Kaplan all organizations *"create, deliver, and capture value"* and therefore they all have a business plan, even if they call it something else. All organizations, no matter in what sector they exist, need to be flexible and have a constantly evolving business plan for them to remain relevant. (Kaplan 2011.) In the same way as business models are relevant for all sectors, so is the business case for diversity, equity and inclusion. Therefore, though much of the research on the benefits of diversity and inclusion has been done within the private sector, the learnings can be extended to the public sector as well.

2.7 Synthesis of the theoretical framework

Technology is developing faster than ever and it has implications on everything around us, how we buy things, how we interact with services, how we participate in society. Government services are also getting increasingly digitalized and digital public services are becoming more prevalent around the world, including in Finland.

In Finland all people are equal in the face of the law and are entitled to public services. This also applies to digital public services. For services to be truly inclusive everyone must have equitable access to these services and intersectionality must be addressed through accounting for the full range of human diversity. Digitalization therefore challenges the public sector to respect and honor these values also in the design and development of digital services. The development of inclusive digital public services takes into account the principles of design for all/universal design/inclusive design as well as the WCAG accessibility criteria. Inclusive digital services are also developed in collaboration with the end users through human centered design, which allows for the end users to provide their perspectives, needs and challenges to inform the final design of a service. A truly inclusive design therefore sits in the crux of the principles of inclusive design, accessibility and human centered design (**figure 3**).

Figure 3: Synthesis of the theoretical framework - Designing inclusive digital public services in the Finnish context

3 Methodology

The methodology section of this thesis includes descriptions of the methods used, an overview of the development process and the data storage plan. The purpose of this thesis is to understand what diversity, equity and inclusion (DEI) mean in the design of digital public services. To reach his goal, the thesis aims at identifying how DEI could be incorporated in the design process systematically and at creating concrete tools for designers to utilize in the design process. For these purposes the thesis utilizes a case study methodology, combining quantitative and qualitative data. Although a case study, the subject of the thesis is related to the design of digital public services and this thesis therefore utilizes a number of design methods to reach its goals.

Chapter 3.1 describes the case study methodology, chapter 3.2 introduces the case study, chapter 3.3 gives an overview of the thesis process, chapters 3.4 and 3.5 introduce methods used in the data collection and analysis phases. Finally chapters 3.6 closes this section with the data storage plan.

3.1 Case study as a method

Case study research is a commonly used research method, particularly within social sciences. Case studies have an advantage over other research methods when investigating a phenomenon in their own environment and in their current state, which the researcher has no control over. (Ojasalo et al. 2014, 52-53; Yin 2018, 13-15.) The studied phenomenon or issue constitutes the "case" and it can be anything from a department within a company to the whole business or a customer segment, program or for example a process (Ojasalo et al. 2014, 37; Yin 2018, 15). Most commonly, case study research is conducted using one case, but it is also possible to utilize an approach with more than one case and compare the results of these (Ojasalo et al. 2014, 53).

Case study research aims at producing in depth and detailed information about the case. It is therefore characteristic of case studies that they are based on previous knowledge and rely heavily on several different sources for information. (Ojasalo et al. 2014, 52; Yin 2018, 15.) Case studies provide a holistic approach to understanding the case and several different methods are used to create the in depth knowledge of the case. Both quantitative and qualitative data, or a combination of the two, are appropriate for case study research. (Ojasalo et al. 2014, 55.) Case studies are particularly useful when the research questions start with the words "how" or "why" (Ojasalo et al. 2014, 53). They are also useful when the development process aims at producing recommendations for the future, but not necessarily fully developed outcomes (Ojasalo et al. 2014, 37).

Case study research is particularly beneficial when studying complex phenomena. As a response to the complexity, case studies provide a deep dive into the subject matter or phenomena, reviewed from many different angles and using several methods. This process is called triangulation. Triangulation of data not only produces more robust results, it also increases the validity of the case study, see **Figure 4**. (Yin 2018, 129.) There are four different types of triangulation that can be utilized in case study research; 1) data triangulation, 2) method triangulation, 3) theory triangulation and 4) investigator triangulation. (Laine, Bamberg & Jokinen 2007, 24; Yin 2018, 128.)

Figure 4: Data triangulation illustrated, modified from Yin (2018, 129)

Case study research has been described both as a process (Yin 2018, 1; Ojasalo 2014, 54) and a wider approach or research strategy (Laine et al. 2007, 9; Eriksson & Koistinen 2014, 4). Yin describes the case study process as a "linear but iterative process" with six steps; 1) plan, 2) design, 3) prepare, 4) collect, 5) analyze and 6) share (Yin 2018, 1). Ojasalo et al. (2014, 54) on the other hand describe it as a four-step process where the case study research begins by defining the preliminary research question, followed by familiarization with the phenomenon and refining the research question, empirical data collection and analysis and finally

providing recommendations for further development. The two case study process models are illustrated in **Figure 5**.

Figure 5: Yin and Ojasalo's case study processes. Modified from Yin (2018, 1) and Ojasalo (2014, 54)

Due to the iterative and complex nature of case study research Eriksson and Koistinen (2014, 22) describe the seven central steps in case study research rather than a process model. These central steps are:

- Formulating research questions
- Structuring research design
- Case definition and selection
- Defining which theoretical perspectives and concepts to use
- Defining the logic of the dialogue between the data and the research questions
- Deciding on the methods of analysis and interpretation of the data
- Selecting reporting method.

The seven steps described by Eriksson and Koistinen are also included in both the process models described by Ojasalo and Yin.

3.2 Introducing the case: Diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process of digital public services - Digitalist Group perspective

As this research aims at providing input on such complex phenomena as diversity, equity and inclusion and understanding "how" they can be incorporated in the design process of digital public services, the case study research approach was selected as the research process used in this thesis. Although this thesis follows the case study research methodology, it utilizes human centered design approaches to answer the research questions.

This thesis aims at understanding what diversity, equity and inclusion means in the design process of digital public services and how they can systematically be incorporated in the design process of these services. The selected approach was a single case study, allowing an in-depth investigation into the phenomena from the Digitalist Group perspective. The research included designers from Digitalist Group and their public sector clients as well as other public sector entities involved in designing digital public services.

Digital public services are becoming increasingly prevalent both globally and in Finland. The Finnish government has a program in place to promote digitalization and in the past years several public services have been made available digitally. (Valtionkonttori 2020.) This development has also been reflected in the increasing number of public sector clients at Digitalist Group (Nirhamo interview 2021).

With increasing levels of digitalization, the danger exists of both magnifying existing inequalities and creating new forms of inequalities in society through unnecessarily and

unwantedly excluding groups of people from digital services. Examples of increasing inequalities include the increasing digital divide, discriminating AI based algorithms and issues related to accessibility. This case study recognizes the risks of increased exclusion that comes with digitalization of public services and aims to address the phenomenon by both understanding what it would mean in practice to incorporate a DEI lens in the design process and provide some concrete suggestions that the design community can utilize in their own processes.

Digitalist Group provides design services for the public sector and in 2021 approximately half of the company's design portfolio was comprised of public sector clients. Digitalist Group's design relationships with public sector clients are generally longer lasting and continuous in nature whereas private sector relationships are usually project-like in nature and usually shorter in duration. In the past years, customer centered and design centered approaches have seemed to be on the rise with Digitalist Group's public sector clients. (Nirhamo interview 2021.) Digitalist Group recognizes the particular characteristics of public sector services where human centered design and inclusion should be at the center. The purpose of digital public services is to serve everyone in society and therefore the focus cannot be on any particular target groups within the population. It is therefore in the interests of Digitalist Group to develop both understanding and concrete tools for systematically including diversity, equity and inclusion in the design services provided to public sector clients. (Nirhamo interview 2021.)

3.3 Overview of the thesis process and timeline

The thesis work spanned over ten months, from January 2021 to November 2021. The thesis aims and objectives were determined based on preliminary discussions with Digitalist Group. The thesis loosely follows Yin's (2018, 1) case study process model. The process was designed to allow for triangulation of data, methods and perspectives to the data set.

The *plan* phase included preliminary discussions with Digitalist Group and a decision of what research approach to use for the thesis. The decision was made between a case study approach and a service design approach. As this thesis does not aim at producing a new service and as all criteria for case studies were filled, the case study approach using design methods was finally selected.

In the *design* phase the study was defined as a single case study and the case was defined as diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process of digital public services. In this phase a review of existing literature was conducted in order to tie the study outcomes into existing knowledge and theory. Based on the literature review and internal discussions, the

preliminary research questions were defined. Further, it was decided that the study would focus on both the perspectives of in-house public sector designers and development professionals as well as private sector designers who have experience with designing digital public sector services.

In the *prepare* phase the practical arrangements were agreed with Digitalist Group both prior to starting the research and development processes and at each step of the process. Due to the Covid-19 pandemic, all interviews and workshops were held remotely.

The *collect* phase was comprised of interviews, a survey, two workshops, a design probe and an overall review of existing online materials and tools, such as blogs, webinars and professional websites. As in Yin's process (2018, 1), the data collection for this thesis was an iterative process, which was ongoing throughout the research process. Data was collected early in the process when developing an understanding of the challenges, when defining how diversity, equity and inclusion are understood in the different phases of the design process in digital public services, during brainstorming and creating solutions and finally when validating the final results of this thesis.

To *analyze* the collected data, several visualizations where used. The initial analysis included clustering themes and developing personas, whereas the later stages analyzed workshop materials both in terms of the interactions and discussions as well as the workshop outcome materials.

Case study research typically results in suggestions for the future and do not necessarily develop concrete outcomes out of the suggestions (Ojasalo et al 2014, 37). This thesis however *developed* both an understanding of how diversity, equity and inclusion are understood in the design of digital public services and a concrete design process checklist and tools/tasks to assist designers in incorporating DEI in their work when designing digital public services.

The final stage of the case study was to *share* the thesis outcomes. Initially the outcomes were shared with Digitalist Group designers working with public sector clients through a design probe. After final edits the outcomes were shared with participants in the thesis process and the remaining staff at Digitalist Group.

The process is further described in **table 1**, which outlines the time, methods, participants, objectives and outcomes for each step in the thesis process.
Phase	Time	Method	Target group / participants	Objective	Outcome
Plan	January 2021	Preliminary discussions	Digitalist Group	Defining topic and research method	Initial topic on equality in the design process and selection of the case study methodology.
Design	January - March 2021	Research process planning	Digitalist Group	Clarifying the goals and objectives for the study and developing a concrete plan of action for the process.	Finalized topic on diversity, equity and inclusion in the design of digital public services. Defined research questions and target group for the study. Finalized plan for the collect phase.
	January - April 2021	Literature review	-	Understanding how digitalization and the diversity, equity and inclusion themes have been discussed previously.	Preliminary ideas for designing the survey and interview questions.
Collect	28 January 2021 - 16 February 2021	Survey	Designers and development professionals working on digital public services.	Determine existing challenges, needs and wants in relation to including diversity, equity and inclusion in designing digital public services.	Mapping external designers' and development professionals' perceptions of the topic and challenges in an affinity diagram and personas.
	8-12 February 2021	In depth interviews	Digitalist Group designers working on digital public services with public sector clients.	Determine existing challenges, needs and wants in relation to including diversity, equity and inclusion in designing digital public services.	Mapping internal designers' and development professionals' perceptions of the topic and challenges in affinity diagram and personas.
	26 April 2021	Workshop 1 - What does diversity, equity and inclusion	Designers and development professionals working on digital public	Develop a common understanding of the meaning of DEI in the design of digital services.	Mapping of how DEI could be incorporated in the different phases of the design process.

		(DEI) mean in digital public services?	services in the public sector.		
	29 April 2021	Workshop 2 - Ideation of concrete steps.	Designers and development professionals working on digital public services in the public sector.	Ideate how diversity, equity and inclusion can be included in the design process in the future.	List of ideas to be used in the prototyping phase.
Develo- pment	September - October 2021	Concepting	-	Analyzing results from workshops. Using results to prototype design process and tools/tasks	Initial design process and tools/tasks
Share	November 2021	Testing/valid ation: Design probe	Digitalist Group designers	Feedback on the design process and tools/tasks. Revisiting and making edits.	Final design process and tools/tasks
	November 2021	Final presentation and disseminatio n of results	Laurea graduate seminar, sending research to participants	Knowledge sharing	-

Table 1: Research process and timeline

3.4 Data collection

To allow for sufficient data triangulation, the data collection phase was an iterative process spanning from the early stages of the case study planning process throughout the final stages in the validation of the research outcomes. The sampling for all stages of the study was conducted as purposeful sampling. Purposeful sampling is a commonly used sampling method in qualitative research and it allows for identifying and choosing individuals for the research who have vast knowledge in the studied phenomenon. (Palinkas et al 2015, 2.) All participants in this study were either design or development professionals with experience designing digital public sector services.

Survey

The survey was organized as an online survey, which both facilitated the distribution and made it easier for the target population to answer the questions. The survey was accepting responses between 28 January 2021 and 16 February 2021. Although surveys are often labeled as a quantitative research approach, this survey design allowed for the vast majority of questions to be open ended, allowing for the collection of qualitative data.

The purpose of the survey was to both collect data on the challenges encountered by designers and development professionals in designing digital public services and to understand which aspects they find important in designing inclusive services.

The online survey was shared with designers and development professionals working on digital public services, either as in-house designers or as consultants working closely with the public sector. The survey was distributed directly to Digitalist Group public sector clients, on several designer specific Facebook groups, LinkedIn and through direct emails to designers and development professionals in the public sector. A total of 26 respondents answered the survey. All of the respondents belonged to the intended target groups and all the data could be utilized for the purposes of this thesis. The substance questions of the survey are available in appendix 1.

Semi-structured interviews

Semi-structured interviews include elements from both structured close-ended interviews and the very open-ended focus group discussions. They are conversational in nature and allow the interviewer to ask follow-up questions as they see fit based on the flow of the discussion. (Adams 2015, 492-494.)

Four semi-structured interviews were conducted in the collect phase, in the very beginning of the research process. The interviews were conducted in February 2021 with Digitalist Group designers working with public sector clients. The purpose of this phase was to understand what the challenges are that designers face in developing truly inclusive digital public services. The interviews also served as an entry point to understanding what groups of people the designers felt were most often excluded from the design process of digital public services.

The interviews were conducted virtually over Teams and each interview lasted 45-60 minutes in total. The interviews were transcribed into Excel. The interview questions are available in appendix 2.

Workshops

In the collect phase of the process two workshops sought to understand, through co-creation, what diversity, equity and inclusion mean in the design process of digital public services and to generate ideas to address previously identified challenges. Designers and development professionals with experience developing digital public services were invited to participate. The workshops were organized virtually using Teams as the communication channel and Miro as the platform for co-creation. The first workshop was organized on 26 April 2021 and the second workshop was organized 29 April 2021.

The aim of the first workshop was to understand what equality means in the design process of digital public services. The workshop had 7 participants. The workshop utilized individual ideation, the me-we-us method, small group discussion and group discussion with all participants together.

The first workshop began with Digitalist Group clients and public sector participants sharing how diversity, equity and inclusion are visible in their own work designing digital public services. Next, they listed their wishes for support and tools and identified which groups of people are most often excluded from the design process. The following phase focused on each phase of the design process (*planning, user research, analysis, design, testing*) and participants listed how DEI should or could be incorporated in each of these phases. Working one process phase at a time, participants utilized the me-we-us method, first quietly listing ideas independently followed by a pair discussion and finally all participants discussed their ideas together. In the final exercise participants produced a shared understanding of what DEI in fact means in the design process of digital public services.

The second workshop was an ideation workshop, which is a typical tool used in creative problem solving. Ideation workshops provide a structured and guided way for participants to develop solutions for identified challenges. A workshop generally includes a pre-phase, warm up phase, ideation phase and a selection phase. (Ojasalo et al 2014, 160.) The methods used in this workshop were affinity diagram, individual ideation and brainwriting, dot voting on ideas and rapid prototyping.

The aim of the second workshop was to ideate and develop solutions based on the challenges arising from the background research of the thesis. The participants read through and reviewed the already identified challenges and completed the data with challenges of their own. In a group discussion common themes and categories were identified from the challenges and an affinity diagram was produced. A dot voting exercise was performed to understand which two themes were considered the most important to focus on when aiming at developing inclusive digital services. The two themes receiving most votes were brought forward in the ideation step of the workshop. The ideation utilized the brainwriting method. Brainwriting is a method in which workshop participants ideate in a group, completely without discussion but building on each other's ideas. The method often results in a number of quite far developed ideas. (Ojasalo et al 2014, 161) During the brainwriting session, the following vision for the future was written in the center of the canvas for everyone to see: "A Finland where digital public services serve everyone, even the most vulnerable". During the brainwriting session, participants selected which theme to focus on and began writing ideas on post-it notes. Participants then proceeded to further develop another participant's ideas on post-it notes and this process was repeated a total of three times. Finally the teams working on each theme voted on which idea to further develop in the rapid prototyping phase. In the rapid prototyping, teams further developed their favorite solution into a concrete and actionable concept prototype.

3.5 Validation

The outcomes of this research were validated with designers in workshops and through a design probe.

Probes are often used in design research and Mattelmäki (2006, 40) describes them as being based on *"user participation by means of self-documentation"*. Using probes in the research process allows the user to be an active participant in the design process. Probes are often used in situations where other in person methods are either not possible or not necessary. They generally consist of assignments or questions prepared by the designer to which the user provides answers in a predetermined manner. A probe can be anything from a diary to pictures or other tasks describing a participant's behavior, thoughts or wishes (Ojasalo et al 2014, 76).

The *Set the stage for DEI* exercise was validated by using it in workshops with designers. The *Diversity, equity and inclusion current state canvas* was first used in workshop 1 with designers, slightly adjusted and later reviewed through a design probe with Digitalist Group designers. The *Diversity, equity and inclusion design process* was validated through the same design probe with Digitalist Group designers. The outcomes validated through the probe were shared with four designers within Digitalist Group for feedback. The probe began by sharing instructions and the outcomes with the designers. Over the period of five consecutive days a specific question was asked about the outcomes to which they provided an answer. The probe was conducted over email for ease of use. This feedback was eventually used for iteration purposes to update and improve the final outcomes of this research.

3.6 Data analysis

Qualitative content analysis

The qualitative nature of the research justified the use of qualitative content analysis, specifically document analysis for the analysis of the data. Document analysis is a method that can be used with any written data, including transcribed interviews. Through document analysis one can find meaning in large amounts of written data. (Ojasalo et al 2014, 136.) In this research, affinity diagrams were used as the method for finding similarities and grouping the data into the emerging themes.

The affinity diagram is a tool often used in design processes to categorize and make sense of large amounts of data. The method allows drawing inferences and making connections between single data points and therefore develops deeper insight of the challenge. It allows moving from analysis to synthesis and provides an easy bridge between the challenge definition stage and solution ideation stage. (Dam & Siang 2020.)

This thesis utilized the affinity diagram approach to organize all the data on challenges, excluded population groups, currently used methods and ideas for the future collected through the four interviews, 26 survey responses and the two workshops. All transcribed materials were transferred to Miro to facilitate the visual grouping of themes emerging from the data. The final affinity diagrams were used to inform the development of personas, the final design process and tools.

In order to incorporate investigator triangulation in the process and to validate use of the approach, the data on challenges was reviewed and categorized into an affinity diagram by both the researcher and workshop participants. The researcher found six distinct themes emerging from the data, as depicted in **Figure 6**: lack of resources, access to minorities, lack of commitment to diversity, equity and inclusion, issues related to the characteristic of the design process, issues related to the characteristics of the public sector and lack of knowledge on DEI. When sorting the challenges and identifying themes, the workshop participants found seven themes from the data set, as depicted in **Figure 7** (see Appendix 3 for larger image): customer centricity/service design lacking from the process, lack of understanding/knowledge and finally the narrow view of what DEI means. Several of the themes were overlapping, validating the previous research findings. Out of these seven themes, participants selected lack of toolkit and attitude/lack of empathy as the most important ones.



Figure 6: Affinity diagram based on researcher's analysis of data on challenges



Figure 7: Affinity diagram based on workshop participants' analysis of data on challenges.

Personas

Personas are a useful tool in analyzing the collected information from the user research. They describe a fictive character that is based on real data. Essentially the persona brings the collected data to life in form of a fictitious person, based on real data. The persona often has a face, age and name and describes the likes, dislikes, motivations and goals of the person, among other things. Personas are a useful tool in service design, as they provide concrete insight into the perspectives of possible clients or end users. (Ojasalo et al 2014, 77.)

The initial user research gave rise to three personas, the in house designer from the public sector, the design consultant working with private sector clients and the designer with a minority background. Although overlapping with the two designer personas, the minority persona was created as the minority perspective within design arose as a crucial enabler for inclusive design from both the literature review (Hewlett et al. 2013) and the conducted research.



"Having personal minority experience helps me consider the perspective of other minorities too"

Challenges



- **Assumptions** that clients are white and straight.
- Having to make assumptions for other minorities not involved in the process, eliminating bias.
- Attitude/lack of understanding, difficulty empathising
- Product owners' (decision makers) lack of committment
- Not having people with personal minority experience on team.
- Finding diverse test groups and diverse participants in cocreation and prototyping phases.
- **MVP**-product thinking forces you to cut features that would help.
- Making sure things noted during design phases also carry through in development
- Tight **budgets** and timelines.

DEI aspects to consider



Wishes for the future

- More discussion on DEI
- **Resources** to fix things that are already done wrong in the existing system.
- **Templates** of what things to consider, like card deck or **frameworks**.
- Personal minority experience
- More incentives from government, better NGOs/orgs to help connect with minorities.

Figure 8: Persona for a designer with a minority background



In house designer, Public secotr

"We need time, money and training, but also attitude changes and commitment at the highest level to be able to work together and create inclusive digital services"

Challenges



- Diversity of users, incl. people w/ **disabilities**.
- **Hard to find** diverse participants, usually enrol ppl within our networks.
- Users from groups not
 "fluent" digitally, e.g. elderly or illiterate people.



- Lack resources (time + money) to account for accessibility AND design for all
- Providing language versions without reducing usability.
- No definition, guideline on how to include DEI in developing new services.
- Lack of **knowledge** on DEI
- Attitude, DEI experienced as an added **burden**.
- Lack of minority experience in design team & creating services for own bubble.



Procurement law base for hiring service providers, hard to include diversity as a criteria.

DEI aspects to consider



Wishes for the future

- Benchmarking, **collaboration** and learning.
- Personal minority experience, as-need support.
- Including **more diverse groups**, e.g. very old people, in beginning and in testing.
- **Trainings**, guidelines, principles, canvases, models, examples, better **attitudes**.
- **Experts** in a specific minority experience.
- More **data** on usability challenges.
- More time and money, law.
- DEI and user centered design part of organizations' strategy & quality criteria.

Figure 9: Persona for an in-house public sector designer



rivate sector consultant



DEL aspects to consider

Challenges

- Resources: Have to **cut corners**, but want to include DEI.
- Lack of understanding of the minority perspective.
 Burnout of staff, pressure,
- **Burnout** of staff, pressure, difficult to absorb new things.
- Public services often developed in **silos**, hard to get a full picture of what's been done.
- Risk of excluding too much when moving from user research to user journeys/personas.
- Start with biggest user group, might not get to others.
- **Sampling**: User groups small, hard to include minorities.
- Difficult to include different **language** groups.
- Even **legislated minorities** can be hard to include (eg Swedish)
- Difficult to evaluate usability for people with cognitive disabilities, then easy to **forget** them.
- Little **understanding** of DEI in business world.
- Difficult to know if **clients accept** efforts on DEI.
- Cognitive accessibility not mandatory yet.
- **Translations** are brief versions of original, usability not as good.



Wishes for the future

- **Training**. How do my decisions affect DEI? User community w/ diversity criteria.
- Baseline **design drivers**/values within team. "Are we **unnecessarily** excluding"?
- Broadening accessibility guidelines.
- **Legal**/state level guidance and enforcement. Building demand on client side, showing value. DEI visible in tendering process, eg score.
- Checklist overall demographics vs ppl included. Usability testing easier methods.
- Social distance between designer and user.
- Minorities represented on team, or consultation and networks.

Figure 10: Persona for a consultant designer working with public sector clients



3.7 Data usage and storage

All data collected in the thesis process was safely stored on the investigator's computer and on the programs used for recording the discussions (Teams and Miro). After the analysis of all the data and the finalization of the thesis, the data was destroyed.

4 Results

The results section includes the answers to the three research questions, so that each question is addressed in a subsection of this chapter. Chapter 4.1 describes how diversity, equity and inclusion in design are understood as a holistic societal approach, rather than design specific. Chapter 4.2 introduces the seven main challenges to including DEI in the design process of digital public services. It also identifies five main segments of the population in Finland that are currently not included in the design process. Finally, chapter 4.3 discusses both the societal and design process specific changes that are needed for digital public services to be designed inclusively.

4.1 Meaning of diversity, equity and inclusion in the design of digital public services

Finland has traditionally been quite a homogenous society and our services have developed in this environment without the need to particularly consider minorities. This tradition is still viable in Finnish society, validated by the research results indicating a need for including diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process in the future. In addition to the tradition of designing for a homogeneous population, unconscious bias is present in all of us and needs to be accounted for early on in the design process for the outcome to be truly inclusive.

It is clear that no common definition exists for what diversity, equity and inclusion mean in the design process of digital public services. Although no clear definition exists, there is widespread shared understanding that these topics are important and should be included more systematically in the design process in the future. When asking designers to come up with a shared understanding of what diversity, equity and inclusion means in digital public services, the wording was as follows: "Diversity, equity and inclusion in digital public services means taking people into account holistically as part of society". Interestingly the definition therefore does not make a distinction between digital services and physical services. 4.2 Challenges experienced by designers in designing inclusive digital public services

The research found that elderly people, people from language and cultural minorities, people with disabilities, people with lower socioeconomic status and people who are not digitally literate are often excluded from the design process. Additionally, the following seven themes emerged as challenges:

- 1. Customer centricity and service design lacking from the process
- 2. Lack of resources
- 3. Lack of understanding and knowledge
- 4. Attitude and lack of empathy
- 5. Lack of toolkit and guidelines
- 6. Practical difficulties including minorities
- 7. Narrow view of what DEI means.

Five segments of the population in Finland are often left outside the design process of digital public services

The way digital public services are designed currently, a number of population groups are excluded from the design process. By not including these groups in the design process, the final services do not necessarily cater to their specific needs. The research identified five main groups of people who are repeatedly excluded: elderly people, people belonging to language and cultural minorities, people with disabilities or other circumstances reducing their capability to use digital services, people with lower socioeconomic status and finally people who are not digitally literate.

Customer centricity and service design lacking from the process

Design methods are not always used in the development of digital public services and therefore user insight is often lacking. In these situations, assumptions are made about what the user wants and needs and often these assumptions are made through heteronormative and white normative lenses. Even in situations where user insight is collected, the risk exists that when moving from the research phase to personas, we lose much of the nuance through oversimplifying, generalizing and excluding too much. This in turn may lead to designing services for the "norm" and later trying to fit in some of the needs arising from minorities. One example of this is designing language versions so that the original user research and design are conducted in Finnish and the translations are created based on the finalized Finnish site. Furthermore, a large challenge lies in the siloed development of digital public services and the lack of a holistic picture of what already exists.

Lack of resources

There is a widespread lack of resources for digital development in the public sector both in terms or budgetary constraints and timelines. This challenge was raised both among employees in the public sector and external consultants working on public sector projects. The will to include diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process exists on both sides, but the resources are often the limiting factor. Issues related to DEI are therefore often seen as an add on onto the already developed services. With the limited resources, compromises are always required and often these compromises lead to cutting corners when it comes to DEI. So even if on paper DEI related issues are included, the resources available are not sufficient for designing a good service while considering both accessibility and DEI. Furthermore, the minimum viable product (MVP) thinking often leads to cutting functionalities that would in fact be helpful to many people. The human aspect and pressure to deliver also leads to designers not being able to learn, digest and adopt new approaches on designing inclusively.

Lack of understanding and knowledge

The lack of understanding of diversity, equity and inclusion and inclusive design is widespread. The design team often lacks both the personal minority experience and the understanding of the minority experience in general. This in turn leads to a lack of knowledge on how to include issues related to DEI and accessibility in the design process. Inclusive design is often an afterthought and not included as an approach early in the design process, leading to assumptions being made for minorities that were not included from the start. Moreover, there is a lack of knowledge of concrete methods that could help several people, such as methods to include people with cognitive challenges in usability testing and the lack of understanding of how to use easy-to-read language¹ in digital services.

Attitude/lack of empathy

The lack of understanding can lead to a lack of empathy and commitment to DEI as the value of inclusive design is not seen. Designing for diversity, equity and inclusion is at times seen as a burden. The design team is generally quite homogenous, lacking people with personal

¹ The Finnish Centre for Easy Language provides guidelines and services on writing easy language. Easy language helps people with cognitive/neurobiological challenges, people who have reduced language abilities and people who belong to language minorities to understand and digest written language better. <u>https://selkokeskus.fi/in-english/guidelines-and-instructions/</u>

minority experience. This in turn sometimes gives rise to thinking patterns such as inclusive design only being relevant for a small amount of people. When the benefits are only seen for a small group of people, it often becomes too difficult and too expensive to focus efforts on designing inclusively for so few people. Simultaneously the lack of knowledge may lead to a fear of not knowing how to design inclusively properly enough and not being able to promise that the outcome will be truly inclusive. Not being used to working with special groups can also lead to uncertainty and feeling awkward, particularly since the client base is extremely diverse also including people with a range of disabilities.

Lack of toolkit and common guidelines

Public sector organizations do not have a common model, guidelines or tools on including diversity, equity and inclusion in their digital services, therefore much of the focus on inclusion is reliant on specific individuals' interest in the topic. Even if designers were to include DEI in their part of the development process of digital public services, ensuring the inclusion in the development process is challenging. The lack of common practices also makes it difficult for consulting companies to include these lenses in sales materials as it is difficult to know how the customer would value this. On the other hand, the Finnish procurement policies are very strict and do not necessarily allow adding new criteria, such as diversity, equity and inclusion in the process.

Practical difficulties in including minorities

Participants in the user research phase usually come from existing networks, which often lack diversity. A lot of times the research groups are relatively small, and it is particularly difficult to include several minorities in these small groups. Even when a design team has decided to include a diverse group of participants, they can be difficult to find. How for example can one ask participants about invisible qualities, e.g., religion in a tactful way? The lack of statistics on, for example, customers' ethnicity or gender minority leads to a difficulty in motivating developers to take these into account when it is not known how many people these special considerations would impact. Justifying additional resources for including people who speak different languages was also seen as a challenge. Even the legislated minorities (e.g. Swedish speakers in Finland) are difficult to include, others are even more challenging.

Narrow view of what DEI means

Not understanding the full diversity of people leads to a narrow understanding of what diversity, equity and inclusion truly could mean in the design of digital public services. The legislation related to equality is not widely known or interpreted to relate to the design of digital services. In Finland the Act on the Provision of Digital Services guides the regulation on accessibility, but cognitive accessibility is not yet mandatory. As it is not yet mandatory, all services are based on textual content and other types of user interfaces are not even considered.

4.3 Designing digital public services inclusively

The research revealed two different levels of actions that are required for the development of truly inclusive digital public services; 1) systemic, society wide change and 2) design process specific changes. The society wide changes range from learning empathy in early childhood to legal and policy level changes within the public sector. The design process specific changes are introduced in this chapter and made more concrete through the tasks/tools and design process in chapter 4.4.

Systemic, societal change is required for DEI to be prioritized at the highest level

The research indicated that a society wide transformation is required for the prioritization of diversity, equity and inclusion to become systematic in designing digital public services. The below suggestions on what type of transformation is required and how it could be reached emerged throughout the research.

Empathy at the center of inclusive societies and services

Throughout the research, empathy emerged as a central force at the core of inclusive design.

"The holistic and empathetic understanding of people is easily forgotten behind the technology, even when we tell ourselves that's not the case" (Workshop participant, 2021)

Not only was empathy seen as something designers need to learn, but rather seen as something we all as a society should practice, already from childhood. Teaching diversity and its acceptance to children from an early age would lead to them taking it better into account at work as adults. We need additional training on empathy, empathetic intelligence, interaction skills and diversity, equity and inclusion in order to design a more empathetic and inclusive society.

Developing understanding of DEI issues in the public sector

Creating the demand for digital services that consider DEI requires developing the understanding of why these topics are so important. The public sector is lacking understanding related to diversity, equity and inclusion and trainings are required across the board. DEI trainings should be offered at the highest level, but also on every level below that, to ensure that the mindset is nurtured throughout the organizations. Trainings could be made mandatory and a part of every new recruit's onboarding process. More encounters should be facilitated between authorities and citizens to increase understanding of the citizens' lived realities.

For DEI to be increasingly prioritized in the public sector, tangible information on the benefits is required. The terms in themselves are not well known, so simply using the terms diversity, equity and inclusion more systematically, particularly together with accessibility can help familiarize authorities, assisting in the future prioritization of the topics.

Increased collaboration within the public sector

In order to most efficiently utilize tax funds, the public sector should avoid working in silos and avoid recreating the wheel when it comes to developing approaches incorporating DEI in their work. The research indicated that there is a need for common guidance and guidelines for how public organizations should incorporate DEI in the design of digital public services. An open toolkit is needed where different public sector actors can share materials, tools and approaches and as the platform would be open, anyone could access the materials.

Commitment to and funding for DEI on a high level

High level commitment and earmarked funding for diversity, equity and inclusion would function as a needed catalyst for cultural change. The research indicated that there is a need for common strategic direction and requirements on including issues related to diversity, equity and inclusion as a cross cutting theme in all public organizations. The commitment has to come from the highest level, not only in form of speeches and encouragement but in the form of budget, additional design positions and resources to fix things that are already done wrong in the existing systems.

Diversity, equity and inclusion packaged together with accessibility in legal and reporting instruments

Incorporating diversity, equity and inclusion together with accessibility in the Act on Public Procurement and Concession Contracts (1397/2016), the Government's digital strategy and the Act on the Provision of Digital Services (306/2019) were seen as enablers to designing truly inclusive digital services. After passing the Act on the Provision of Digital Services enforcing the accessibility standards, at least the required accessibility minimum is now a part of digital design and development. Hence, if DEI could be packaged together with accessibility, at least a shared minimum standard would be included throughout digital public services and digital society as a whole. Legal design was seen as a viable method for this work.

Organizations' internal reporting instruments were also seen as crucial in including DEI in digital public services. If DEI was included in organizations' key performance indicators and

the reporting on DEI would be mandatory, with the results of the reporting being open to all, the topics would most likely be incorporated and prioritized on the organizational level.

Systemic, societal change is required for DEI to be prioritized at the highest level



- Empathy at the center of inclusive societies and services
- We all as a society should practice empathy, already from childhood.
- Training on empathy, empathetic intelligence, interaction skills.

Developing understanding of DEI issues in the public sector

- The public sector needs trainings on DEI across the board, due to lack of knowledge on all levels.
- Encounters facilitated between authorities and citizens to increase understanding of the citizens' lived realities.





Increased collaboration

- Avoid working in silos and avoid recreating the wheel
- Common guidance on how public organizations should incorporate DEI in digital public services.
- An open toolkit is needed where public sector actors can share materials, tools and approaches.

Committment to and funding for DEI on a high level

- Earmarked funding for diversity, equity and inclusion as a needed catalyst for cultural change.
- Commitment from the highest level: budget, additional design positions and resources to fix things that are already done wrong in the existing systems.





DEI packaged together with accessibility in legal and reporting instruments

- Incorporating DEI together with accessibility in the Act on Public Procurement and Concession Contracts and in the Government's digital strategy.
- DEI in organizations' internal reporting instruments and KPIs.

Figure 11: The societal change enabling the full value of the DEI design process

Changes required for the design process to include diversity, equity and inclusion

The research identified a number of concrete changes that could be implemented in the design process to make the digital public services more inclusive. Several of the suggestions are simple and straight forward, whereas others require more extensive changes and resources. The identified changes are outlined in the below section and illustrated in the *Diversity, equity and inclusion design process* in chapter 4.4.

Service design process inherently inclusive, when done comprehensively enough

"Enough time must be allowed for service design processes to create a genuine opportunity to take real account of customers' situations at different stages of the process and to adjust the process to ensure different peoples' involvement". (Workshop participant, 2021)

The service design process - when it is at its best - was seen as inherently inclusive. Several of the commonly used design tools and methods were highlighted when mapping out the DEI design process, with the caveat that every tool and method needs to pay particular focus on DEI. For example personas are an excellent tool to illustrate the needs of minorities, but they also come with the risk of oversimplification and excluding the minority perspective. Similarly, all user research can be inclusive if it includes a sufficient representation of minorities. The service design process with its tools and methods can be truly inclusive if additional time and resources are allocated to ensure diversity, equity and inclusion. Further, minority participants and their perspectives arising in the user research stage should be included in the design, even when the number of minority participants is small in the sample.

Place greater emphasis on the planning and research phases

In the inclusive design process an even bigger emphasis is placed on the planning phase than usually as much preparation has to be done in terms of composition of the team, strategic recruitment of participants for user research, earmarking of funds for DEI, providing different ways to participate and even building new partnerships with NGOs and others.

Build capacity of designers

The research indicates a lack of knowledge on *how* to design digital public services that account for DEI, both within the public sector and among consultancies working on public sector projects. The need for trainings on both sides was vocalized throughout the research. For consultancies working with public sector clients training would be useful to help develop their offering and create demand on the client side. On the other hand, trainings on the public sector side would help decision makers prioritize DEI and help designers to focus on DEI and provide services that truly serve everyone equitably.

Include the minority perspective in the design team

During the planning phase it is crucial to review the composition of the design team to review whether it is possible to include a designer with minority experience in the team. If this is not a viable option, other possibilities would be to set up a feedback system with designers from minorities or utilize experts by experience to answer questions with a low threshold.

Earmark funds for inclusion

Consultancies collaborating on digital public services could make it visible to clients that a specific amount in the budget is dedicated to the purpose of ensuring diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process. On the other hand the public sector could prioritize DEI already in the tendering process, to indicate that they would value offers with a DEI focus.

Strategically recruit for user research

The research indicated that five segments of the population are often excluded from the design process. These are not necessarily omitted purposefully and therefore it is crucial to consider who might be accidentally excluded if attention is not paid. It is important to determine which groups of people will be most affected by the new service. The team should ask themselves "who are we accidentally excluding?". No groups of people should be accidentally excluded, but informed decisions are needed on the population segments that will not be included in the design process. The DEI current state canvas (**Figure 20**) can be used to support in this thinking. Collaboration with NGOs can both help source participants for co-creation and user research, but also help develop an understanding of the ways that would make it easiest for people belonging to minorities to participate meaningfully.

Make the participation of different groups as easy as possible

Translators, interpreters, utilizing in person methods in addition to virtual methods, accessible locations and virtual tools, are all examples of ways that participation can be made easier for a diverse group of users. It is important to allow the user to select the best and most convenient way for them to participate. Allowing more time for research with minority groups than one would generally allocate for research is crucial.

Make the participation of minorities meaningful

It is imperative to ensure that the data collected from minority participants is utilized, even if the sample was not representative. The research revealed the risk of oversimplification when moving from the user research phase to the analysis and visualization phase. In this phase minority voices may be lost if their perspective is seen as individual voices among the masses. Therefore, the minority voices should be included even when they are fewer than ideal. One way to make sure that they are included throughout is to create minority personas in addition to other personas, for them to be visual reminders throughout the analysis and design phases. Make sure to use inclusive imagery in visualizations.

Validating, testing and *using* the information collected through the validation is important. Building in additional test rounds will help validate separate elements of the design. Collaborating with NGOs, minorities and experts by experience on the testing, and utilizing DEI experts and accessibility experts to conduct expert evaluations should be facilitated. For the participation to be truly meaningful, it is crucial to have earmarked funds and resources to reverse the direction of the project if the testing indicates a need.

4.4 Systematically incorporating diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process

The four concrete outcomes of the research and development process are outlined in this section. The first concrete outcome is the *Diversity, equity and inclusion design process*, which acts as a checklist on how to systematically include DEI in the design process. The three remaining outcomes consist of tasks/tools named *Set the stage for DEI, Define your social distance* and the *Diversity, equity and inclusion current state canvas*. The *Diversity, equity and inclusion design process* is presented in the following six figures (Figure 12 - 17).

In **Figure 12** all the stages of the design process have been outlined together with the different aspects of DEI to be considered throughout the entire design process. The aspects to consider throughout the whole process are as follows:

- **Gender**: More than two genders, remember while designing forms, UI with name or gender information.
- Ethnicity: Inclusive images, attention to AI and bias.
- Language: Use translators, use easy language
- Ability: WCAG 2.1., WCAG 3.0 is coming
- Sexual orientation: Use inclusive language, eg spouse/partner instead of husband/wife
- Health status: Dexterity, mobility
- Socioeconomic status: Digital divide, cost and access to services
- Age: 15 and 70 y/o use services differently, level of digital literacy

The following five figures (Figures 13 - 17) outline specific considerations related to DEI for each step of the design process.



Figure 12: Diversity, equity and inclusion design process



Figure 13: Diversity, equity and inclusion design process - Planning phase



Figure 14: Diversity, equity and inclusion design process - Research phase



Figure 15: Diversity, equity and inclusion design process - Analysis phase



Figure 16: Diversity, equity and inclusion design process - Design phase



Figure 17: Diversity, equity and inclusion design process - Testing phase

Tasks and tools to support designers

The three tasks were developed to support the designer include aspects of diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process of digital public services. The tools/tasks help create shared understanding on DEI within the design team. They can be used throughout the design process, but are particularly created to support in the initial stages of the design process. These tasks are neither mutually exclusive or required to be used all together, the design team can therefore select which ones are most suitable for their needs.

Task: Define the social distance between you and the people you are designing for

How far are you socially from the people you are designing for? This task can be completed either within the team or with the client. If completed within the team, go through the wheel of social distance below (**Figure 18**) and plot yourself along the wheel. Review what groups are furthest away from yourself and compare these among the team members. What are the commonalities? What marginalized groups are not represented in the team whatsoever?

If the task is completed with the client, divide the task into two sections: a personal and a joint section. First, during the personal task plot yourselves against the wheel individually. Instead of sharing your results, think about the end users and plot them against the wheel together as a group. Consider the potential gaps together, without pressuring anyone to share their personal results and think about how these gaps could be bridged if at all.

Finally once the gaps have been identified, consider whether these should be considered in the design process and how in that case. If yes, pay additional attention to including these groups in the user research, design and testing phases.



Figure 18: Wheel of social distance. Modified from the wheel of power, Canadian Council for Refugees (2021)

Task: Set the stage for including diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process

Set the stage during a kickoff meeting, either within the team or with the client, by introducing the terms diversity, equity and inclusion. Do a brief exercise called *Set the stage for DEI* to discuss the words. Ask everyone in the team to think about the terms diversity (moninaisuus), equity (tosiasiallinen yhdenvertaisuus) and inclusion (inklusiivisuus) and write on post-it notes what comes to mind when thinking of these words. After the discussion, present the terms, as shown in the modified slide version of Figure 1 below (Figure 19). Lastly, discuss whether something was new or surprising. This discussion will serve as a good starting point to the project work.

Diversity



Presence of difference in identities and abilities

(eg. gender, ethnicity, culture, religion, ability, language, nationality, sexual orientation, age, socioeconomic status, education, employment)

 Diversity always concerns groups, one person cannot be diverse, only a group can be diverse. Equity



Ensuring equal access and opportunities

- Recognizes advantages/barriers
- Equal treatment does not always lead to equity, an approach is needed to reduce inequalities.
- Additional support is needed for some groups of people (often most vulnerable) to get fair access and opportunity.

Inclusion



People with different identities & abilities (feel) valued, welcomed, leveraged

- DEI educator Verna Myers: "Diversity is being asked to the party. Inclusion is being asked to dance."
- Requires understanding the minority perspective.

Figure 19: Slide to be used during Set the stage for DEI

Tool: Diversity, equity and inclusion current state canvas

Utilize the diversity, equity, inclusion current state canvas (**Figure 20**) to develop shared understanding of the current state of diversity, equity and inclusion in the project, who the project might be excluding accidentally and what tools from the Diversity, equity and inclusion design process (**Figures 12-17**) you could use in your design.



Figure 20: Diversity, equity and inclusion current state canvas

5 Conclusions and discussion

5.1 Conclusions

The purpose of this thesis was to develop an understanding of what diversity, equity and inclusion (DEI) mean in the design process of digital public services both for Digitalist Group and their public sector clients. Further, the thesis aimed at identifying how DEI could be systematically incorporated in the design process of digital public services in the future through developing a concrete tool or guideline that designers could utilize when designing digital services for the public sector. During the research process it became clear that both a checklist type of tool and specific tools for creating shared understanding were needed and the final product of the thesis was narrowed down to producing these.

The following research questions guided the research process and led to the development of the outcomes:

- 1) How are diversity, equity and inclusion understood in relation to designing digital public services?
- 2) What type of challenges and needs are designers experiencing in designing inclusive digital public services?
- 3) How can digital public services be designed inclusively?

Through the first question the research aimed at understanding how diversity, equity and inclusion are currently understood in the design process of digital public services. As the research was conducted as a case study with Digitalist Group, the primary target groups for the research were determined to be Digitalist Group designers working with public sector projects and Digitalist Group clients from the public sector. Further in the research process, the participant pool was widened to also include other in-house designers from the public sector and external consultants working with public sector clients. Throughout the research, designers did not make a clear distinction between issues related to diversity, equity and inclusion in the physical and digital worlds and the definition that was co-created during workshop 1 sounds as follows: *"Diversity, equity and inclusion in digital public services means taking people into account holistically as part of society"*.

The second research question helped develop an understanding of the different needs and challenges that designers face in incorporating diversity, equity and inclusion in their work when designing digital public services. Several challenges were identified through the survey, interviews and workshops and validated with designers attending workshop 2. Seven main themes were identified, out of which designers selected "lack of toolkit or guidelines" and "attitude/lack of empathy" as the most significant challenges they face in designing inclusively. In addition to identifying challenges and needs, the research identified that five segments of the population in Finland are often left outside the design process of digital public services. The five groups identified were as follows: elderly people, people belonging to language and cultural minorities, people with disabilities or other circumstances reducing their capability to use digital services, people with lower socioeconomic status and people who are not digitally literate.

The third and final research question tackled the challenges and aimed at producing concrete outcomes that designers in Digitalist Group, the public sector and beyond could use as support in designing truly inclusive digital public services. The research indicated that both a societal level change needs to happen and a change in how the digital public services are designed in practice. The society wide transformation is required for the value of diversity, equity and inclusion to be seen. This in turn would make it easier to prioritize and systematically include DEI in designing digital public services. Five main societal changes were identified as needed: placing empathy at the center of inclusive societies and services, developing understanding of DEI issues in the public sector, increased collaboration within the

public sector, commitment to and funding for DEI on a high level, and finally diversity, equity and inclusion packaged together with accessibility in legal and reporting instruments. In addition to the recommendations on societal change, this research produced four concrete outcomes: a checklist on what issues could be considered in each step of the design process and three concrete tasks/tools that designers can complete either within the design team or with the clients. The checklist was named the *Diversity*, *equity and inclusion design process* and the tasks/tools were named *Set the stage for DEI*, *Define your social distance and the Diversity*, *equity and inclusion current state canvas*.

Through the iterative nature and human centered design methods the research and development process therefore managed to fill all the goals and aims and answer the research questions initially set out for the process.

5.2 Discussion

The need for inclusive design has been identified already decades ago, advances have been made in the design of the physical environment and lately also the digital world in terms of accessibility. Still much remains to be done for digital public services to be designed in ways that produce truly inclusive outcomes. If the transformation into digital public services is not done purposefully and responsibly, the digital divide risks widening and we risk leaving segments of the population behind in the development (Deganis et al. 2021, 1).

The ongoing rapid digitalization of public services places new demands on designers, consultancies developing digital public services and on authorities commissioning and producing these digital public services. Lately high-level discussions on the digital divide have started acknowledging the need for co-creation and a human centered design approach that includes the perspectives of the most marginalized and vulnerable in society (Road map for digital cooperation: implementation of the recommendations of the High-level Panel on Digital Cooperation 2020, 8).

The findings and outcomes of this research are valuable both on the level of the individual designer who wants to be more inclusive in their design work and at the company level for Digitalist Group. The benefits from the developed approaches for the individual Digitalist Group designer include improved project management, as such tools assist in planning projects and identifying potential "blind spots". The developed tools provide a useful, systematic framework for considering DEI issues. This was highlighted as especially helpful in public sector projects, where the clientele is vast and diverse.

Further the value extends throughout the public sector in Finland and possibly even further than that. Finland has been identified as a global leader in eGovernment and the provision of digital public services, which can provide opportunities in sharing our Finnish knowhow internationally. (Digital Economy and Society Index 2016 Country Profile Finland 2016, 1; Digital Economy and Society Index 2019 Country Report Finland 2019, 3; Digital Economy and Society Index (DESI) 2020 Finland 2020, 3; UN E-Government Survey 2012: E-Government for the People 2012, 126; UN E-Government Survey 2020: Digital Government in the Decade of Action for Sustainable Development 2020, 51) As the demand for inclusive design has come from the highest level, through the United Nations General Assembly (2020, 8), providing this type of expertise could both assist in narrowing the digital divide and help Finland position itself as an expert in equitable and inclusive digital services globally.

The practices and recommendations arising through this research could be duplicated and scaled into a range of different design processes, not only when designing digital public services but digital services overall.

5.2.1 Limitations and ethical considerations of the thesis

As the thesis focused on the *design process*, the research was conducted among design and development professionals and excluded research with the actual end users of digital public services. The end users were excluded from the scope of the research both for practical and ethical reasons. As research in diversity, equity and inclusion would have required speaking to the most vulnerable to determine their experiences in using digital public services, deeper ethical considerations, and a research permit would have been required. For the purpose of this study, neither the ethical advance evaluation or research permit mentioned in the Arene guidelines were required. (Arene 2020, 21-22.)

The research followed the guidelines set in the responsible conduct of research (RCR Guidelines 2012, 30). All data collection, analysis and reporting followed standard research methods utilized in case study research and was therefore also ethically sustainable. All research and other sources utilized in this thesis were appropriately cited and participants included in this study were notified of the purpose and scope of the study. They were also made aware that all of the data would be anonymized and therefore none of the information collected could be connected to them. Informed consent was obtained from workshop participants through a consent form.

The participants in this study were recruited through Digitalist Group clients, social media and through directly contacting service designers and development professionals in the public sector through email. The majority of participants saw the call for participation in one of the Finnish service design Facebook groups. Although the call for participation was distributed widely, the process may have been biased toward social media users, contributing to sampling bias. Although this possibility for this sampling bias, all participants represented the correct population and were all designers or development professionals designing digital public services either in the public sector or for the public sector.

The main limitation of this thesis is the question of generalizability. Can we assume that the results provide insight to the design of digital public services in Finland? Or do the results apply elsewhere also? Could we perhaps learn something beyond the public sector as well? Or are the results only indicative of the participants and organizations that were involved? The usefulness of the case study research methodology is that it offers insight into complex phenomena. It provides deep and detailed information on the case. (Ojasalo et al. 2014, 52.) What case studies do not provide however is statistically significant data for generalizing results on the population level (Yin 2018, 45). The research process included both quantitative and qualitative data, but none of the collected data provided statistically representative and generalizable data. This is typical of qualitative research (Ojasalo et al. 2014, 121).

The intention of the thesis was not to generalize, but to provide useful insight and suggestions for the future of designing truly inclusive digital public services. The thesis followed an iterative process, where both data triangulation and investigator triangulation improved the reliability of the collected data. The triangulation led to data saturation in terms of challenges experienced and in identifying what population groups are generally left outside the design process of digital public services. Therefore it is safe to assume that the results of the thesis are useful and provide correct insights into the design process of digital public services of that and particularly the concrete tools can be of value in the design process of inclusive digital services outside of the initial intended audience as discussed above.

5.2.2 Future considerations

First, the outcomes of this research do not cover the full range of actions required throughout the research process to include diversity, equity and inclusion in the design of digital public services. This thesis outlined the different issues to be considered throughout the design process and provided three tools/tasks to support the designing. Future focus should be placed on developing additional tools for the other phases of the design process, that the tools produced in this process did not cover. It is crucial to include the minority perspective also in this upcoming work. Much more goes into developing digital public services than design and future research and development should focus on expanding the thinking beyond design

into architecture, development and others. The current tools are not digitalized and so another future consideration would be to create a digital open source workbook that includes all the DEI tools that can be used throughout the design, architecture, development and other processes.

Secondly, Finland has existing legislation guiding the physical world but legislation guiding the digital environment is still lacking in many ways. Currently the Act on the Provision of Digital Services covers accessibility and is prioritized during the development of digital services. For DEI to be incorporated in the design of digital services, it could be beneficial if the Nondiscrimination Act (1325/2014) and the Act on Equality between Women and Men (609/1986) could be adjusted to also include the digital spheres of society.

Lastly, increased collaboration on all levels is required for the work on inclusive digital public services to trickle down throughout society, from individual companies, individual pioneers and individual champions for inclusion to all of society. Participants in this research process were all champions for including diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process of digital public services and the workshops and discussions in this research process were seen as valuable for increasing cooperation between different authorities. Future increased cooperation and exchange of ideas between different parties and authorities would allow sharing good practices for duplication and break down the silos that currently exist within the public sector.

References

Printed

Adams, W. 2015. Conducting Semi-Structured Interviews. In Wholey, J., Hatry, H. & Newcomer, K. (eds.). Handbook of Practical Program Evaluation. 4. Edition. USA: Jossey-Bass

Arduini, D., Zanfei, A. 2014. An overview of scholarly research on public e-services? A metaanalysis of the literature. Telecommunications Policy, 38 (5-6), 476-495.

Axelsson, K., Melin, U. & Lindgren, I. 2013. Public e-services for agency efficiency and citizen benefit — Findings from a stakeholder centered analysis. Government information quarterly, 30 (1), 10-22.

Bertot, J., Estevez, E. & Janowski, T. 2016. Universal and contextualized public services: Digital public service innovation framework. Government information quarterly, 33 (2), 211-222.

Bimber, B. 2000. Measuring the gender gap on the internet. Social Science Quarterly, 81(3), 868–876.

Binns, A., Harreld, B., O'reilly Iii, C,. Tushman, M. L. 2014. The Art of Strategic Renewal. MIT Sloan management review, 55 (2), 21-23.

Boyer, K.K., Hallowell, R. & Roth, A. V. 2002. E-services: operating strategy—a case study and a method for analyzing operational benefits. Journal of Operations Management, 20 (2), 175-188.

Burzagli, L., Emiliani, P. L. & Gabbanini, F. 2009. Design for All in action: An example of analysis and implementation. Expert Systems with Applications, 36 (2), 985-994.

Caputo, A. 2021. Digitalization and business models: Where are we going? A science map of the field. Journal of business research, 123, 489-501.

Clarkson, J.P., Coleman R. 2015. History of Inclusive Design in the UK. Applied Ergonomics, 46, 235-247.

Compaine, B.M. (Ed.) 2001. The Digital Divide: Facing a Crisis or Creating a Myth? Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Criado Perez, C., 2020. Näkymättömät naiset: näin tilastot paljastavat miten maailma on suunniteltu miehille. Schroderus, A. Helsinki: WSOY.

Dezsö, C.L. & Ross, D.G. 2012. Does female representation in top management improve firm performance? A panel data investigation. Strategic Management Journal, 33 (9), 1072-1089.

Eriksson, P. & Koistinen, K. 2014. Monenlainen tapaustutkimus. 2. Painos. Helsinki: Kuluttajatutkimuskeskus.

Febiri, F. & Hub, M. 2021. Digitalization of Global Economy: A Qualitative Study Exploring Key Indicators use to Measure Digital Progress in the Public Sector. SHS Web of Conferences; Les Ulis, Vol. 92.

Fledderus, J., Brandsen, T. & Honingh, M. 2015. User co-production of public service delivery: An uncertainty approach. Public policy and administration, 30 (2), 145-164.

Gill, G.K., McNally MJ, Berman V. 2018. Effective diversity, equity, and inclusion practices. Healthcare management forum, 31 (5), 196-199.

Greve, C. 2015. Ideas in Public Management Reform for the 2010s. Digitalization, Value Creation and Involvement. Public organization review, 15 (1), 49-65.

Griffiths, S., & Kippin, H. 2013. Introduction. In Kippin, H. Stoker G. & Griffiths S. (Eds.). Public Services: A New Reform Agenda. London: Bloomsbury. pp. 1-14.

Helbig, N., Gil-García & R., Ferro, E. 2009. Understanding the complexity of electronic government: Implications from the digital divide literature. Government information quarterly, 26 (1), 89-97.

Heylighen, A. & Bianchin, M. 2013. How does inclusive design relate to good design? Designing as a deliberative enterprise. Design Studies, 34 (1), 93-110.

Holmes, K. & Maeda, J. 2018. Mismatch : how inclusion shapes design. Cambridge, Massachusetts; London, England: The MIT Press.

Jansen, J., de Vries, S. & van Schaik, P. 2010. The Contextual Benchmark Method: Benchmarking e-Government services. Government information quarterly, 27 (3), 213-219.

Junginger, S. 2017. Transforming Public Services by Design: Re-Orienting Policies, Organizations and Services around People. Oxfordshire, United Kingdom; New York, USA: Routledge

Junginger, S. & Sangiorgi, D. 2011. Public Policy and Public Management: Contextualizing Service Design in the Public Sector. In Cooper, R., Junginger, S. & Lockwood, T. (eds.). Handbook of Design Management. Oxford, England: Berg Press. Karlsson, F., Holgersson, J., Söderström, E. & Hedström, K. 2012. Exploring user participation approaches in public e-service development. Government information quarterly, 29 (2), 158-168.

Koenecke, A., Namb, A., Lakec, E., Nudelld, J., Quarteye, M., Mengeshac, Z., Toupsc, C., Rickford, J.R., Jurafsky, D. & Goeld, S. 2020. Racial disparities in automated speech recognition. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences - PNAS, 117 (14), 7684-7689.

Kotarba, M. 2018. Digital Transformation of Business Models. Foundations of management, 10 (1), 123-142.

Larsson, A, Teigland, R. 2020. An introduction to digital welfare - A way forward? In Larsson, A, Teigland, R. (eds.). Digital Transformation and Public Services - Societal Impacts in Sweden and Beyond. Oxfordshire, United Kingdom; New York, USA: Routledge

Lindgren, I., Madsen, C.Ø, Hofmann, S. & Melin, U. 2019. Close encounters of the digital kind: A research agenda for the digitalization of public services. Government information quarterly, 36 (3), 427-436.

Lindgren, I. & Jansson, G. 2013. Electronic services in the public sector: A conceptual framework. Government information quarterly, 30 (2), 163-172.

Laine, M., Bamberg, J. & Jokinen, P. (toim.) 2007. Tapaustutkimuksen taito.2. Painos. Helsinki: Gaudeamus Helsinki University Press.

Mattelmäki, T. 2006. Muotoiluluotaimet. Helsinki, Finland: Teknologiateollisuus ry.

Meijer, A. 2012. Co-production in an Information Age: Individual and Community Engagement Supported by New Media. Voluntas International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations 23 (4), 1156-1172.

Miller, M. E. 2018. Crowdsourced definition. In Stickdorn, M., Hormess, M., Lawrence, A. & Schneider, J. (publ.) This is Service Design Doing. 7. edition. Sebastobol, CA: O'Reilly Media Inc, 20

Ojasalo, K., Moilanen, T. & Ritalahti. 2014. Kehittämistyön menetelmät: uudenlaista osaamista liiketoimintaan. 3. uud. p. Helsinki: Sanoma Pro

Osborne, S.P. 2018. From public service-dominant logic to public service logic: are public service organizations capable of co-production and value co-creation? Public management review, 20 (2), 225-231.
Palinkas, L.A., Horwitz S.M, Green C.A., Wisdom J.P., Duan, N. & Hoagwood K. 2013. Purposeful Sampling for Qualitative Data Collection and Analysis in Mixed Method Implementation Research. Administration and policy in mental health and mental health services research, 42 (5), 533-544.

Persson, H., Åhman, H., Yngling, A.A & Gulliksen, A. 2015. Universal design, inclusive design, accessible design, design for all: different concepts—one goal? On the concept of accessibility—historical, methodological and philosophical aspects. Universal access in the information society, 14 (4), 505-526.

Phillips, K.W. 2014. How Diversity Makes Us Smarter, State of the World's Science 2014, Scientific American.

Pierce, J. 2018. Digital Divide. In Hobbs, R. & Mihailidis, P. (eds.). The International Encyclopedia of Media Literacy. USA: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

Polaine, A., Løvlie, L. & Reason, B. 2013. Service Design: From Insight to Implementation. New York, USA: Rosenfeld Media.

Radnor, Z. Osborne, S.P., Kinder, T. & Mutton, J. 2014. Operationalizing Co-Production in Public Services Delivery: The contribution of service blueprinting. Public management review, 16 (3), 402-423.

Richard, O., McMillan, A., Chadwick, K. & Dwyer, S. 2003. Employing an Innovation Strategy in Racially Diverse Workforces: Effects On Firm Performance. Group & organization management, 28 (1), 107-126.

Ritter, T. & Pedersen, C.L. 2020. Digitization capability and the digitalization of business models in business-to-business firms: Past, present, and future. Industrial Marketing Management, 86, 180-190.

Robinson, L., Schulz, J., Blank, G., Ragnedda, M., & Ono, H. 2020. Digital inequalities 2.0: Legacy inequalities in the information age. First Monday, University of Illinois at Chicago, 25(7).

Robinson, L. Schulz, J., Dunn, H, Casilli, A. & Tubaro, P. 2020. Digital inequalities 3.0: Emergent inequalities in the information age. First Monday, University of Illinois at Chicago, 25(7).

Servon, L.J. 2002. Bridging the Digital Divide: Technology, Community, and Public Policy. Canadian journal of communication, 28 (4), 488. Stephanidis, C. 2001. User Interfaces for All: New perspectives into Human-Computer Interaction. In Stephanidis C. (Ed.), User Interfaces for All - Concepts, Methods, and Tools. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates. 3-17.

Tan, T.Q. 2019. Principles of Inclusion, Diversity, Access, and Equity. The Journal of infectious diseases, 220 (220 Suppl 2), S30-S32.

Vamstad, J. 2012. Co-production and Service Quality: The Case of Cooperative Childcare in Sweden. Voluntas, International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations 23 (4), 1173-1188.

Vargo, S.L. & Lusch, R.F. 2004. Evolving to a New Dominant Logic for Marketing. Journal of Marketing, 68 (1), 1-17.

Venkatesh, V., Thong JYL, Chan FKY, Hu PJH. 2016. Managing Citizens' Uncertainty in E-Government Services: The Mediating and Moderating Roles of Transparency and Trust. Information systems research, 27 (1), 87-111.

Vidler, E. & Clarke J. 2005. Creating Citizen-Consumers: New Labour and the Remaking of Public Services. Public policy and administration, 20 (2), 19-37.

Voorberg, W.H., Bekkers, V. J. J. M. & Tummers, L.G. 2015. A Systematic Review of Co-Creation and Co-Production: Embarking on the social innovation journey. Public management review, 17 (9), 1333-1357.

Waller, S., Bradley, M., Hosking, I. & Clarkson, P. J 2015. Making the case for inclusive design. Applied Ergonomics, 46, 297-303.

Wessels, B. 2013. The reproduction and reconfiguration of inequality - Differentiation and class, status and power in the dynamics of digital divides. In Ragnedda, M and Muschert G. (eds.). The Digital Divide - The internet and social inequality in international perspective. Oxfordshire, United Kingdom; New York, USA: Routledge. 17-28.

Yin, R.K. 2018. Case study research and applications : design and methods. Sixth edition. Los Angeles: SAGE.

Ylipulli, J. & Luusua, A. 2020. Smart cities with a Nordic twist? Public sector digitalization in Finnish data-rich cities. Telematics and Informatics, 55 , 101457.

Electronic

A Vision for Public Services. 2013. European Commission. Draft Version Dated 13/06/2013, Accessed 20.1.2020

http://ec.europa.eu/information_society/newsroom/cf/dae/document.cfm?doc_id=3179

Act on Equality between Women and Men 609/1986. Accessed on 12.11.2021. https://www.finlex.fi/fi/laki/alkup/1986/19860609?search%5Btype%5D=pika&search%5Bpika% 5D=609%2F1986

Act on the Provision of Digital Services 306/2019. Accessed 5.10.2021 https://www.finlex.fi/fi/laki/alkup/2019/20190306

Aluehallintovirasto a. 2021. Yleistä saavutettavuudesta. Accessed on 22.4.2021 https://www.saavutettavuusvaatimukset.fi/yleista-saavutettavuudesta/

Aluehallintovirasto b. 2021. Digipalvelulain vaatimukset. Accessed on 22.4.2021 https://www.saavutettavuusvaatimukset.fi/digipalvelulain-vaatimukset/

Arene-suositukset. 2020. Ammattikorkeakoulujen opinnäytetöiden eettiset suositukset. Ammattikorkeakoulujen rehtorineuvosto Arene ry. Accessed 12.05.2021 at: <u>https://www.arene.fi/julkaisut/raportit/opinnaytetoiden-eettiset-suositukset/</u>

Bloomberg, J. 2018. Digitization, Digitalization, And Digital Transformation: Confuse Them At Your Peril. Forbes. Accessed on 10.10. 2021

https://www.forbes.com/sites/jasonbloomberg/2018/04/29/digitization-digitalization-anddigital-transformation-confuse-them-at-your-peril/?sh=3d325db62f2c

Bolger, M. 2020. What's the difference between diversity, inclusion, and equity? General Assembly Blog. Accessed on 15.6.2021 <u>https://generalassemb.ly/blog/diversity-inclusion-equity-differences-in-meaning/</u>

Canadian Council for Refugees. 2021. Anti-oppression. Accessed on 13.4.2021 at: <u>https://ccrweb.ca/en/anti-oppression</u>

Clarke, A.J. 2019. Design Provocateur: Revisiting the Prescient Ideas of Victor Papanek, Metropolis Mag. Accessed 24.4.2021 <u>https://www.metropolismag.com/design/victor-papanek-politics-design-vitra-museum/</u>

Dam, R.F. & Siang, T.Y. 2020. Affinity Diagrams - Learn How to Cluster and Bundle Ideas and Facts. Interaction Design Foundation. Accessed 15.4.2021. <u>https://www.interaction-</u>

design.org/literature/article/affinity-diagrams-learn-how-to-cluster-and-bundle-ideas-andfacts

Deganis, I., Haghian, P.Z., Tagashira, M. & Alberti, A. 2021. Leveraging digital technologies for social inclusion, Policy Brief 92. UN DESA. Accessed on 3.11.2021: <u>https://www.un.org/development/desa/dspd/wp-content/uploads/sites/22/2021/02/PB_92-</u> <u>1.pdf</u>

DFA Europe. 2021. What is EIDD DfA Europe? Accessed 17.02.2021 https://dfaeurope.eu/what-is-eidd-dfa-europe/

DfA Europe. 2004. The EIDD Stockholm Declaration. Accessed 17.02.2021 https://dfaeurope.eu/what-is-dfa/dfa-documents/the-eidd-stockholm-declaration-2004/

Digital Economy and Society Index 2016, Country Profile Finland. 2016. European Commission. Accessed 8.11.2021 <u>https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/policies/desi-finland</u>

Digital Economy and Society Index 2019, Country Report Finland. 2019. European Commission. Accessed 8.11.2021 <u>https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/policies/desi-finland</u>

Digital Economy and Society Index (DESI) 2020 Finland, 2020. European Commission. Accessed 8.11.2021 <u>https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/policies/desi-finland</u>

Digital Government Strategies for Transforming Public Services in the Welfare Areas 2016. OECD. Accessed 4.11.2021 <u>https://www.oecd.org/gov/digital-government/Digital-</u> <u>Government-Strategies-Welfare-Service.pdf</u>

Digitalist Group a. 2021. Services. Accessed 10.02.2021 <u>https://digitalist.global/services/</u>

Digitalist Group b. 2021. About. Accessed 10.02.2021 <u>https://digitalist.global/about/</u>

Directive (EU) 2019/882 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 17 April 2019 on the accessibility requirements for products and services. Accessed 12.11.2021 <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A32019L0882</u>

European Commission. 2021. European accessibility act. https://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?catId=1202

Government at a Glance. 2017. Digital transformation of public service delivery. OECD. Accessed 20.4.2021 <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/gov_glance-2017-72-en</u>

Government Decree on Accessibility of building 241/2017. Accessed 12.11.2021 https://www.finlex.fi/fi/laki/alkup/2017/20170241?search%5Btype%5D=pika&search%5Bpika% 5D=241%2F2017

Hewlett, S.A., Marshall, M. & Sherbin, L. 2013. How Diversity Can Drive Innovation. 2013. Havrard Business Review. Accessed 20.10.2021: <u>https://hbr.org/2013/12/how-diversity-can-</u> <u>drive-innovation</u>

HTK-ohje. 2012. Hyvä tieteellinen käytäntö ja sen loukkausepäilyjen käsitteleminen Suomessa. Tutkimuseettinen neuvottelukunta (TENK). Accessed 12.05.2021 <u>https://tenk.fi/sites/tenk.fi/files/HTK_ohje_2012.pdf</u>

Ilmarinen, V. & Koskela, K. 2015. Digitalisaatio – Yritysjohdon käsikirja. E-kirja. Helsinki: Talentum.

Inclusive Design Research Centre. 2021. Philosophy. Accessed 10.11.2021 https://idrc.ocadu.ca/about/philosophy/

International Organization for Standardization 2019. ISO 9241-210:2019(en). Ergonomics of human-system interaction – Part 210: Human-centred design for interactive systems. Accessed 11.11.2021 at https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/#iso:std:iso:9241-210:ed-2:v1:en

Julkisen hallinnon uudistamisen strategia 2020. Valtiovarainministeriö. Accessed 3.11.2021 <u>http://urn.fi/URN:ISBN:978-952-367-684-8.</u>

Kaplan, S. 2011. Business Models Aren't Just For Business. Harvard Business Review. Accessed 20.10.2021. <u>https://hbr.org/2011/04/business-models-arent-just-for</u>

Levine, SR. 2020. Diversity Confirmed to Boost Innovation And Financial Results. Forbes. Accessed 10.10.2021. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbesinsights/2020/01/15/diversity-</u> <u>confirmed-to-boost-innovation-and-financial-results/?sh=47a7cb8bc4a6</u>

Lorenzo, R. & Reeves, M. 2018. How and Where Diversity Drives Financial Performance. Harvard Business Review, Accessed 20.10.2021: <u>https://hbr.org/2018/01/how-and-where-</u> <u>diversity-drives-financial-performance</u>

Lorenzo, R., Voigt, N., Schetelig, K., Zawadzki, A., Welpe, I. & Brosi, P. 2017. The Mix That Matters, Innovation Through Diversity, BCG, Accessed 10.10.2021 <u>https://www.bcg.com/publications/2017/people-organization-leadership-talent-innovation-</u> through-diversity-mix-that-matters Lorenzo, R., Voigt, N., Tsusaka, M., Krentz, M. & Abouzahr, K. 2018. How Diverse Leadership Teams Boost Innovation. BCG. Accessed 10.10.2021. <u>https://www.bcg.com/publications/2018/how-diverse-leadership-teams-boost-</u> <u>innovation?utm_source=201804Q1TOP&utm_medium=Email&utm_campaign=201804_Q1TOP_T</u> OP10_N

Mace, R.L., Hardie, G.J., Place, J.P. 1996. Accessible environments: toward universal design. North Carolina State University: The Center for Universal Design. Accessed 23 March 2021. https://projects.ncsu.edu/ncsu/design/cud/pubs_p/docs/ACC%20Environments.pdf

Markovitch S. & Willmott, P. 2014. Accelerating the Digitization of Business Processes. McKinsey & Company. Accessed 12.06.2021. <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/business-</u> <u>functions/mckinsey-digital/our-insights/accelerating-the-digitization-of-business-processes</u>

Merriam Webster a. 2021. Diversity. Accessed 10.04.2021 <u>https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/diversity</u>

Merriam Webster b. 2021. Inclusion. Accessed on 10..2021 <u>https://www.merriam-</u> webster.com/dictionary/inclusion

Nondiscrimination Act 1325/2014. Accessed on 12.11.2021. https://www.finlex.fi/fi/laki/alkup/2014/20141325?search%5Btype%5D=pika&search%5Bpika% 5D=1325%2F2014

Parviainen, P., Kääriäinen, J., Honkatukia J. & Federley, M. 2017. Julkishallinnon digitalisaatio - tuottavuus ja hyötyjen mittaaminen. Valtioneuvoston selvitys ja tutkimustoiminnan julkaisusarja. Accessed 7.5.2021:

https://julkaisut.valtioneuvosto.fi/bitstream/handle/10024/80883/Julkishallinnon%20digitali saatio%20-%20tuottavuus%20ja%20hy%C3%B6tyjen%20mittaaminen.pdf?sequence=1

Recommendation of the Council on Digital Government Strategies 2014. OECD. Accessed 23.1.2021 <u>https://www.oecd.org/gov/digital-government/Recommendation-digital-government-strategies.pdf</u>

Road map for digital cooperation: implementation of the recommendations of the High-level Panel on Digital Cooperation 2020. Report of the Secretary-General, UN General Assembly. Accessed 16.4.2021. <u>https://undocs.org/A/74/821</u>

Sahal Estimé, M. 2021. Gofore. Accessed 17.10.2021 <u>https://gofore.com/en/grounding-</u> digitalization-in-sustainable-development-im-in-are-you/ Suomen perustuslaki 731/1999. Accessed 12.11.2021

https://www.finlex.fi/fi/laki/alkup/1999/19990731?search%5Btype%5D=pika&search%5Bpika% 5D=731%2F1999

Thomas, D.A. 2004. Diversity as a Strategy. Harvard Business Review. Accessed 19.5.2021 https://hbr.org/2004/09/diversity-as-strategy

Tilastokeskus 2021. Concepts - public sector. Accessed on: https://www.tilastokeskus.fi/meta/kas/julkinen_sektor_en.html

UN E-Government Survey 2012: E-Government for the People 2012. United Nations, New York. Accessed 11.11.2021

https://publicadministration.un.org/egovkb/Portals/egovkb/Documents/un/2012-Survey/Complete-Survey.pdf

UN E-Government Survey 2020: Digital Government in the Decade of Action for Sustainable Development 2020. Accessed 16.4.2021 https://publicadministration.un.org/egovkb/Portals/egovkb/Documents/un/2020-

Survey/2020%20UN%20E-Government%20Survey%20(Full%20Report).pdf

UNDP. 2017. Design Thinking, A guide for prototyping and testing solutions for the sustainable development goals. Accessed 16.4.2021 https://www.arabstates.undp.org/content/rbas/en/home/library/Sustainable_development/design-thinking-.html

UNFPA Innovation Fund: Expanding the possible 2017. Accessed 16.4.2021 https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/UNFPA_Innovation_web_V2.pdf

UNICEF. 2021. Human Centred Design (HCD), Creating solutions for children using the Human Centred Design approach. Accessed on 16.4.2021 at: <u>https://www.unicef.org/innovation/hcd</u>

Valtionkonttori 2020. Programme for the Promotion of Digitalisation. Accessed 14.3.2021 https://vm.fi/en/programme-for-the-promotion-of-digitalisation

Vernā Myers 2021. The Vernā Myers Company. Accessed 10.10. 2021 https://www.vernamyers.com

Voice Recognition Systems Seem to Make More Errors WIth Women's Dictation 2007. American Roentgen Ray Society. ScienceDaily. Accessed 23.4.2021 www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2007/05/070504133050.htm WHO 2021. Health Equity. Accessed 09.11.2021 <u>https://www.who.int/health-topics/health-equity#tab=tab_1</u>

W3C 2018. WCAG2.1. Accessed 01.11.2021 https://www.w3.org/TR/WCAG21/

W3Ca 2021. Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (WCAG) Overview. Accessed 01.11.2021 https://www.w3.org/WAI/standards-guidelines/wcag/

W3Cb 2021. WCAG 3 Introduction. Accessed 01.11.2021 <u>https://www.w3.org/WAI/standards-guidelines/wcag/wcag3-intro/</u>

Unpublished

Interview with Nirhamo, M. 2021. Digitalist Group.

Figures

Tables

Table 1: Research	h process and timeline	32
-------------------	------------------------	----

Appendices	
Appendix 1: Substance questions of survey	77
Appendix 2: Semi-structured interview questions	78
Appendix 3: Affinity diagram based on workshop participants' analysis of data on challenges	79

Appendix 1: Substance questions of survey

- 1. How important do you think it is to systematically incorporate diversity, equity, inclusion in the design process of digital public services? Scale 1-10.
- 2. What challenges do you face in including diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process of digital services?
- 3. What methods, approaches or tools do you currently use to include diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process of digital public services? Please define in what stage of the design/development process you use these methods/approaches/tools.
- 4. What things would help you include diversity, equity and inclusion systematically throughout the design process?
- 5. What aspects do you consider most important to include in the design process of digital services in terms of diversity, equity and inclusion? Scale 1, not important to 5, very important
 - a. Gender
 - b. Age
 - c. Gender identity
 - d. Sexual orientation
 - e. Nationality
 - f. Ethnicity
 - g. Language
 - h. Health status
- 6. In addition to the above question, what other considerations do you think are important?
- 7. Any other comments on the topic?

Appendix 2: Semi-structured interview questions

Background questions:

- 1. What gender do you identify with?
- 2. What is your age?
- 3. Do you identify with a minority? Which one?
- 4. Tell me a little bit about your design experience, how long have you been a designer?

Questions related to gaps and challenges when it comes to diversity, equity and inclusion:

- 1. What do diversity, equity and inclusion mean to you?
- 2. Do you think diversity, equity and inclusion are included enough in the design process of digital public services?
 - a. If yes, How are they currently included? In what stage of the design process?
 - b. If no, why do you think they're not included?
- 3. What are the main challenges in including diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process of digital public services?
- 4. Can you think of any groups of people who are often forgotten from the design process?
- 5. What in your opinion are the different aspects of diversity, equity and inclusion that should be considered in the design process?
 - a. Follow up: In what stage of the design process?
- 6. What tools or methods already exist to help include diversity, equity and inclusion in the design of digital public services?
- 7. What are the current gaps in tools/methods/approaches to designing truly equal&inclusive digital services?
- 8. What do the terms Inclusive design, Design for all, Universal design mean to you?
 - a. Follow up question: In what type of situations have these come up in your work?
- 9. What do you think would be the low hanging fruit, the easy fixes in incorporating diversity, equity and inclusion in the design process in the future?

Appendix 3: Affinity diagram based on workshop participants' analysis of data on challenges

